

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2022

Fourth-Grade Writing Teachers' Perceptions of Learner-Centered Strategies

April Lorraine Townsend Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Walden University

College of Education

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

April Townsend

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Billie Andersson, Committee Chairperson, Education Faculty
Dr. Jamie Jones, Committee Member, Education Faculty
Dr. Floralba Arbelo Marrero, University Reviewer, Education Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2022

Abstract

Fourth-Grade Writing Teachers' Perceptions of Learner-Centered Strategies

by

April Townsend

MA, Texas A&M-Commerce, 2014

BS, University of Houston-Downtown, 2010

Project Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Education

Walden University

August 2022

Abstract

Writing is a fundamental skill needed for academic success and is considered a lifelong tool. Most students in the United States, however, do not meet grade-level proficiency in writing. Since 2015, the fourth-grade writing performance has not exceeded 50% proficient at the study site. The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered instructional writing strategies and to identify best practices that can be shared via professional development. The conceptual framework was based on Weimer's learner-centered principles. The research questions focused on exploring fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered writing instructional strategies and identifying learner-centered best practices for teaching writing. Purposeful sampling was used to select 10 fourth-grade writing teachers at the site. Data were collected through semistructured interviews and analyzed using thematic analysis and open and axial coding strategies. Participants identified that students did not have control of assignment choices and felt that allowing students to write freely about their experiences (vs. having them respond to writing prompts) was beneficial to lifelong writing and learning. Based on these findings, a professional development series was designed to support fourth-grade teachers' implementation of learner-centered writing instruction to allow students to choose their assignments in writing and teachers to act as skilled facilitators. The findings from this study may lead to positive social change by implementing learner-centered writing instructional strategies in schools to improve students' writing.

Fourth-Grade Writing Teachers' Perceptions of Learner-Centered Strategies

by

April Townsend

MA, Texas A&M-Commerce, 2014
BS, University of Houston-Downtown, 2010

Project Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Education

Walden University

August 2022

Dedication

This page is dedicated to my grandmother, Fern Davis. That one time, she told the church that I was valedictorian before I knew it. I could not let her down. She knew it before she passed away in December 1993. From that moment, I strived and conquered regardless of the frustrations, other people's doubts and discouragements, and life's struggles.

Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I would like to thank God. I would like to acknowledge my immediate family, my husband, Eric Sr., and my children, Precious, Arianna, Eric Jr., and LaTayja. Without them and me leading by example, I would have given up a long time ago. For my mother, Edith Francisco, the day I told her that the summer of 2019 would be my last because my prospectus kept being rejected. The only thing she told me was, "In God, we trust." I knew then that she was disappointed; however, a week later, my prospectus was approved. To my sisters, Annette Lyles and Jeannette Shackleford, and brother, Andre Lyles, I thank you for being supportive. Just being part of my life allowed me to push myself because I always wanted you to be proud of me. Finally, I have always been determined to push myself through trials and tribulations.

To faculty and staff, in particular Dr. Billie Andersson and Dr. Jaime Jones, I would like to thank you for supporting me and giving me step-by-step instructions on achieving my goals. I know it was uncomfortable being my chairs. Something that may have been simple, I made it difficult; however, you never doubted me.

Table of Contents

Li	st of Tables	iv
Se	ction 1: The Problem	1
	Introduction	1
	The Local Problem	2
	Rationale	3
	Definition of Terms	5
	Significance of the Study	6
	Research Questions	6
	Review of the Literature	7
	Conceptual Framework	8
	Review of the Broader Problem.	13
	Learner-Centered Learning and Instruction	13
	Writing Instruction	16
	Instructional Strategies	21
	Implications	24
	Summary	24
Se	ction 2: The Methodology	26
	Research Design and Approach	26
	Participants	29
	Data Collection	30
	Ethical Considerations	33
	Data Analysis	33

Data Analysis Results	35
Research Question 1	36
Research Question 2	41
Outcomes	44
Summary	46
Section 3: The Project	48
Introduction	48
Description and Goals of Project	48
Rationale	49
Review of the Literature	50
Project Genre	50
Benefits of Professional Development on Instructional Practices	52
Facilitative Teaching.	53
Student Choices	54
Project Description	55
Project Evaluation Plan	59
Project Implications	61
Summary	63
Section 4: Reflections and Conclusions	64
Introduction	64
Project Strengths and Limitations	64
Strengths	64
Limitations	65

66
66
66
68
69
69
70
71
73
89
91
95
98
100
102
103

List of Tables

ble 1. Comparison of State and Study Site Percentage of Fourth-Grade Students		
Reaching Proficiency on the Writing Assessment, 2015-2019	∠	
Table 2. Open and Axial Codes and Themes for Research Question 1	38	
Table 3. Open and Axial Codes and Themes for Research Question 2	43	

Section 1: The Problem

Introduction

Writing is a tool to communicate with people. It is a fundamental skill needed for academic success and is considered a lifelong resource in today's society (Graham, 2019; Kent & Brannan, 2016). However, most students in the United States do not meet grade-level proficiency in writing (Parr & Jesson, 2016). Students who have less than 30% writing proficiency experience poor writing outcomes (Barrett et al., 2020; Haskey et al., 2020; Hsiang et al., 2020). The primary aim of writing instruction is to teach students to become confident writers (Graham, 2019). To learn how to write, they must receive adequate practice and instruction (Graham, 2019; Weimer, 2003).

Today, students are still having difficulties in writing. According to Brindle et al. (2016) and Beveridge (2019), there have been concerns about writing in the United States within the past 10 years. Of the three R's (writing, reading, and mathematics), writing has been the neglected "R" inside of schools (Beveridge, 2019). Also, learner-centered writing practices have been infrequent in primary grades (Brindle et al., 2016; Goodwin et al., 2014; Rietdijk et al., 2018). In 2012, the National Center for Education Statistics reported that 60% of U.S. students did not meet writing standards. Teachers struggle to teach writing effectively and found that grading written work is time-consuming and disappointing (Hodges et al., 2019; Lane, 2018). Therefore, students struggle to write proficiently, and teachers struggle to teach writing.

The Local Problem

The problem is that to improve fourth-grade writing at the study site, teachers need to effectively implement learner-centered writing instructional strategies in the writing curriculum. Since 2015, the fourth-grade writing performance has not exceeded 50% proficiency. Staff at the study site had implemented two writing programs, Write From the Beginning and Beyond (WFTB) and The Writing Academy, from 2015 to the time of the study. Though there is extensive literature on the improvement of writing (Graham, 2019), there is no current research focused on fourth-grade teachers' perceptions of instructional writing strategies, based on my review of the literature. In a data meeting that I attended, according to English language arts and reading (ELAR) specialists, district data coordinators, administrators, and fourth-grade writing teachers noticed that the study site proficiency levels were not consistently increasing on the state's assessment in fourth-grade writing.

Teaching to write must focus on teaching cognitive strategies that support the writing tasks and must be carried out through student and teacher cooperation (Demir, 2018). Applebee and Langer (2016) stated that if writing is closely related to thinking, teachers might begin writing contribution studies to learn and instruct. To improve fourth-grade students' writing, there is a need to explore how writing is taught to determine if effective instructional practices are applied (Brindle et al., 2016). Due to decades of focus on effective writing instruction, researchers have found that many teachers may not be fully implementing learner-centered instructional strategies, or they may be using best practices in ways that detract from their writing instruction

effectiveness (Graham, 2018; (Graham & Rijlaarsdam, 2016; Plessis, 2020; Simmerman et al., 2012). Therefore, writing instruction must be implemented with instructional strategies to increase students' proficiency in writing.

Rationale

Fourth-grade students in a southeastern U.S. state take a yearly state writing assessment that consists of one expository writing composition and 28 multiple choice questions on revising and editing. The expository writing composition is rated on a 0-8 scale. Two different trained raters use the "adjacent scoring model" to assign a performance scale to the student composition, according to 2019 documentation published on the website of the state education agency's student assessment division. At study site, 41% of the fourth-grade students in 2018 and 29% of the fourth-grade students in 2019 were rated at least 4 out of 8 (a grade of 50%) on the writing assessment, according to the 2019 state assessment performance report. These ratings are considered "approached grade level proficiency." "Approached grade level" means that the student showed some knowledge of the course content but may be missing critical elements, according to the student assessment division documentation (see also Technical Digest, 2018). According to division documentation, the minimum proficiency level for fourthgrade students' writing composition is 50%. In other words, those students who have approached grade level wrote a weak expository essay with vague ideas and minimal details.

Table 1 shows a comparison of state and study site writing proficiency levels for fourth-grade writing (using the state assessment performance report) for 2015-2019. The

data in the table show that the writing proficiency levels fluctuate but are always lower than the state's proficiency level each year.

Table 1Comparison of State and Study Site Percentage of Fourth-Grade Students Reaching Proficiency on the Writing Assessment, 2015-2019

Proficiency on the fourth-grade

	writing assessment		
Year	State (%)	Study site (%)	
2015	71	42	
2016	58	42	
2017	58	25	
2018	62	41	
2019	57	29	

Note. The percentages shown are of students in the fourth grade showing proficiency in writing. In 2019, only 29% achieved proficiency at the school, which is 28% less than the state. The data in the table are from the 2019 state assessment performance report.

The fluctuating proficiency levels in Table 1 have been noted in both the site-based decision-making meeting and campus improvement plan. As a result, one of the administrators stated that current and previous writing instruction programs had not helped increase proficiency. Writing instruction and strategies have been an ongoing problem within the school district from 2015 to the present, according to the district data coordinator. Therefore, the purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore fourth-

grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered instructional writing strategies and to identify best practices that can be shared via professional development (PD).

Definition of Terms

Definitions specific to this study are as follows:

Approached grade level: A student who has some knowledge of the content but who may miss critical writing elements (Technical Digest, 2018).

Best practices: Data or research-based strategies that have yielded superior results (Johnson, 2008).

Learner-centered: A form of instruction in which the teacher assumes the facilitator's role in the learning environment and instruction focuses on the learner and what the learner is learning (Weimer, 2013).

Strategy: A set of techniques to produce an overall aim (Pinnell & Fountas, 1998).

Write From the Beginning and Beyond (WFTB): A kindergarten-Grade 8 (K-8) comprehensive, systemically written writing curriculum designed to assist educators and students in developing knowledge and skills necessary for age-appropriate and domain-specific writing achievement (Buckner, 2012).

Writing: A system of symbols that corresponds to sounds and then words of spoken language (Vygotsky, 1978).

The Writing Academy: A curriculum based on the why, the what, and the how of effective vertical alignment for writing (Whitney, 2020).

Writing instruction: Lessons and assignments led by the teacher that include brainstorming, drafting, revising, editing drafts, or publishing work (Graham & Perin, 2007).

Writing proficiency: Mastery of writing demonstrated by consistent performance and measured by established standards (Lembke et al., 2003).

Significance of the Study

Learner-centered instructional strategies can provide students with engaging and meaningful instructional opportunities that are more likely to result in students' writing success (Weimer, 2013). I conducted this basic qualitative study to explore fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered writing instructional strategies and identify best practices that can be shared via PD. Exploring fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions may yield knowledge that leads to recommendations for change to the instructional strategies, curriculums, or support services offered. The implementation of such changes may have a beneficial impact on students' writing performance. This study may contribute to a positive social change by helping teachers gain insight into learner-centered writing instruction and by identifying best practices to implement in writing instruction.

Research Questions

Writing is of paramount importance to students because it is a tool that enables students to communicate, function in society, acquire knowledge, and display what they have learned (Graham, 2018). The quality of learner-centered writing instruction needs improvement at the study site. A study was needed to explore fourth-grade writing

teachers' perceptions of learner-centered writing instruction strategies and identify best practices to be shared via PD. I sought to answer the following research questions (RQs) in this study:

RQ1. What are fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered writing instructional strategies?

RQ2. What are fourth-grade writing teachers' learner-centered best practices for teaching writing to fourth graders?

Review of the Literature

The following literature review supports the development of this project study. The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered instructional writing strategies and identify best practices that can be shared via PD. Writing is of paramount importance to students because it is a tool that enables them to communicate, function in society, acquire knowledge, and display what they have learned (Rietdijk et al., 2018). Several studies have indicated that authentic writing tasks in which students write with a clear communicative goal for an audience and receive feedback from teachers or peers positively affect students' written texts (Graham, 2018; Rietdijk et al., 2018; Weimer, 2013). Teaching writing using instructional strategies can be useful when goals, curriculum, instructional methods, and assessments align (Graham, 2018).

Teacher quality is one of the most critical factors in determining students' writing success (Lane, 2018). According to experts, instruction must move from a teacher-centered model to a new model where the learner is at the center of instruction (Badjadi,

2020; Lane, 2018). Some teachers resist the shift of power from teacher to student because they lack experience or knowledge of a different teaching approach (Lane, 2018; Weimer, 2013). Students may also be reluctant to share control in the classroom or shift power.

The problem explored in this basic qualitative study was that to improve fourth-grade writing at the study site, teachers need to implement learner-centered instructional writing strategies in the writing curriculum effectively. Learner-centered instruction encourages a deep understanding of the content being taught and results in students' academic advancement and engagement in the classroom (Badjadi, 2020; Dole et al., 2016). Although teachers face challenges, such as the balance of power, function of content, role of the teacher, responsibility for learning and purpose, and evaluation process, they can benefit from learner-centered instruction. This form of instruction is effective and has an impact in determining student writing success (Lane, 2018; Weimer, 2013). In other words, both the shift from teacher-centered instructional strategies to learner-centered instructional strategies and the quality of instruction play a role in how students construct their learning and develop their writing performance.

Conceptual Framework

Learner-centered instructional practices have changed over the years. According to Henson (2003), two of the first educators to focus on the students were Confucius and Socrates. John Locke, an educational philosopher, developed the idea that students learn through experiences and considered education from the student's point of view rather than that of the teacher (Nicholas, 2018). Learner-center practices focus on how and what

the students learn. In the 19th century, an educator named Colonel Francis Parker began to educate the whole child (Kaput, 2018). Parker eliminated testing, rote learning, and grading systems and argued that teachers consider students' interest in, and capabilities for, learning. Parker advocated for focusing on the whole child's basic needs, such as the social and emotional skill sets for human development and life success (Burroughs & Barkauskas, 2017; Kaput, 2018).

Theorists such as Dewey, Vygotsky, and Piaget shaped the existing learnercentered education into constructivism (Henson, 2003). Constructivism is based on students constructing their learning or understanding by tying it to new information or experiences; students need to make meaning for themselves and connect the meaning to what they know (Boudjelal, 2019; Brown, 2003; English, 2006; Weimer, 2013). According to Weimer (2013), making meaning and connecting what students know creates independent learners. Therefore, unlike constructivism, learner-centered instruction guides the students to understand what they are learning and allows students to decide when to ask for assistance from the teachers. Dewey argued that students should be engaged in meaningful activities, believing that students tend to learn well and develop a willingness to learn when interacting (Alanazi, 2016; Kaput, 2018). Vygotsky and Piaget studied how children think and learn (English, 2006). Vygotsky (1978) stated that mental processes developed through social interactions and thought, and language processes develop independently. Vygotsky found that learning took place when social interactions between students occurred through language and maintained that thinking skills and language development are connected. Therefore, for students to write and read, they must use critical thinking skills (Vygotsky, 1978). These theorists contended that students must interact and socialize with one another to develop critical thinking skills. Socialization and interaction are two of the principles in the learner-centered approach to enhance students' learning on accountability.

Weimer's Approach to Learner-Centered Teaching

Weimer (2013) explained that learner-centered teaching focuses attention on what the students are learning, how they are learning, and applying prior knowledge to what they presently know. The author provided the meaning, practice, and ramifications of the learner-centered approach and how it transforms the classroom environment. In the same study, Weimer also demonstrated how learner-centered teaching ties teaching and curriculum to the process of learning rather than to content delivery alone.

Learner-centered teaching does not employ a single teaching method but employs different methods to ensure student learning (Weimer, 2003). Therefore, Weimer's (2013) learner-centered instruction was an appropriate conceptual framework for this study. I used Weimer's five principles to explore fourth-grade teachers' perceptions of instructional writing strategies. Weimer (2003) explained that learner-centered instruction is based on the following five principles:

1. The role of the teacher: The teacher's role promotes learning, not telling students what they should do and know (Weimer, 2013). The roles of teachers in the learner-centered approach are to design the course such that it creates a climate for optimal learning; a teacher should model the appropriate expected behavior for the students, encourage students to learn from and with each

- other, and provide more feedback throughout the process (Weimer, 2013).

 The teacher should also relate lessons to everyday experiences to motivate the students to find the significance of what they are learning.
- 2. The balance of power: Teachers can provide a balance of power by sharing power with the students. According to Weimer (2013), students are included in the educational decision-making, and teachers adapt to students' developmental differences. Students do most of the work, from asking questions to providing examples; however, the balance of power is gradually proportioned based on students' abilities to handle the responsibilities.
- 3. The function of content: The content is to build knowledge and learning base skills to use across a lifetime of learning. Teachers use the curriculum content to build students' knowledge, skills, and ability to transfer knowledge to other settings (Weimer, 2013). According to Duros (2015), students become experts when they begin to think critically, solve problems, and apply an extension to what they learn. By activating what students already know, teachers provide students with the foundation to understand and acquire new information.
- 4. The responsibility of learning: Students experience consequences of the decisions they make about learning. According to Alanazi (2016) and Darsih (2018), in learner-centered learning, students are responsible for their learning while the teachers take the role of the facilitator. Students create and promote an environment that is conducive to their learning.

5. The purposes and processes of evaluation: The purpose of learning is for students to produce a product, perform a skill, or demonstrate their knowledge. Students can explore and develop skills that will not compromise the integrity of the grading process (Weimer, 2013). With teachers' assistance, students can set goals and participate in the selection and planning of the lesson.

In a learner-centered classroom, students work collaboratively, participate in instructional decisions, and take responsibility for their learning while the teachers serve as facilitators for student learning (Weimer, 2013). Weimer (2013) argued that students become lifelong critical and independent thinkers when teachers use learner-centered instruction. The challenge for learner-centered teachers is finding strategies that give students control and responsibility commensurate with their ability to handle it. Weimer stated that the goal of learner-centered teaching is the development of students as autonomous, self-directed, and self-regulating learners. Flachmann (1994) stated that the oracle, the locus, and ownership of knowledge should reside in each student, and the principal goals of teachers must be to help students discover the most essential and enduring answers to life's problems within themselves.

Weimer's concept of learner-centered instruction was aligned with the goals of this basic qualitative study. Its five principles were pertinent to exploring fourth-grade writing teachers' effective implementation of learner-centered writing instruction to improve students' writing performance. I developed the RQs to focus on fourth-grade teachers' perceptions of learner-centered instructional writing strategies and identify best

practices that can be shared via PD. I conducted open-ended, semistructured interviews to gather data from participants to address the research problem.

Review of the Broader Problem

A review of current research regarding learner-centered (i.e., student-centered) instruction was necessary to explore fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered instructional writing strategies and identify best practices through PD. In this literature review, I focused on the broader problem by discussing the literature on learner-centered learning, writing instruction, and instructional strategies. I searched for peer-reviewed articles and dissertations through the Walden University Library using databases such as SAGE, Education Resource Information Center, EBSCOhost, ProQuest, Education Source, and Academic Search Complete. To find specific articles referenced in other articles, Google Scholar was used. The literature review consisted of studies that were published within the last 5 years. I used the following terms and phrases to locate peer-reviewed articles and dissertations: learner-centered instruction, learner-centered instruction in writing, instructional strategies, learner-centered practices, teachers' perceptions on learner-centered instruction, writing instruction, writing achievement, writing improvement, writing process, and writing instructional strategies.

Learner-Centered Learning and Instruction

In teacher-centered instruction, teachers typically lecture, and students do not choose what and how they learn in the classroom. In traditional learning, teacher-centered classroom strategies have typically consisted of learners being required to assume a passive learning role where the instructor spends most of the class time lecturing and

presenting course material (Weimer, 2013). In other words, learners are expected to come to class prepared, having read the textbook and additional assigned reading materials before class, and take lecture notes during the class (Stefaniak & Tracey, 2015; Weimer, 2003). Also, in traditional learning, students are listeners and follow directives from their teachers. Therefore, the traditional learning approach relies more on the teachers depositing the information than students being part of or having a voice in the lessons.

The shift toward learner-centered instruction is a change that has caused teachers to rethink how they teach and assess students. Learner-centered education is a model that emerged to shape a new understanding of learning and to pave the way for what teaching and learning ought to be (Badjadi, 2020; Mehr, 2017; Starkey, 2019; Weimer, 2013). Learner-centered or student-centered learning is a classroom education method in which the students' needs are the primary focus (Weimer, 2013). This approach, which is a form of self-directed learning, is different from traditional education in that teachers are the facilitators of learning rather than the leaders who choose what and how students will learn (Alanazi, 2016). The responsibility for learning is placed in the students' hands while the teachers' role is transformed into a guide and facilitator (Alanazi, 2016; Darsih, 2018). Learner-centered instruction is the preferred approach to how teachers and students learn writing in the United States.

Students are active participants in learner-centered teaching and are held accountable for what they have learned. Learner-centered teaching occurs when teachers focus on student learning, and students control the learning process (Alanazi, 2016; Darsih, 2018). Hanewicz et al. (2017) studied whether the traditional grading style

empowers students to take responsibility for their learning. Almost all (98%) of the students in their study completed more assignments and discussions when deciding to apply what they have learned. In other words, students were active participants when they were responsible and could choose what and how they learn in the classroom.

However, instituting a learner-centered practice can be challenging. According to Weimer (2013), 75% of teachers still implement lecture-based practices. Furthermore, Plessis (2020) and Soysal and Radmard (2017) explored teachers' perceptions, challenges, and experiences of learner-centered teaching and revealed that teachers have a limited understanding of learner-centered practices and are only in the early stages of implementing learner-centered instruction. In addition, the challenge for the students with the learner-centered approach is the shift from the teacher to student model (Lane, 2018). This shift allows students to have more control over what and how they learn. The student model allows the students to be accountable for their learning with fewer teacher directives. Therefore, students and teachers may be hesitant to begin the learner-centered approach in the classroom because of the challenges they face.

Feedback provided to students from peers or teachers increases students' critical understanding. Learner-centered practices shift the role of teachers from givers of information to facilitators, motivators, and feedback providers in student learning (Darsih, 2018; Indrilla & Ciptaningrum, 2018; Plessis, 2020). Sekulich (2018) found that focusing on student-centered learning, addressing learning styles and critical thinking levels, and providing feedback help students succeed in their development. Teachers give feedback to students about the assignment expectations and criteria. Providing feedback

allows students to reflect on their learning and take responsibility for their learning process; therefore, learner-centered practices force students to play an active role in their education instead of the more passive role traditionally used (Darsih, 2018). In addition, Stefaniak and Tracey (2015) observed educators' teaching strategies and found that students engaged in learner-centered activities demonstrated higher motivation levels and were actively engaged in their learning. However, for students to achieve higher learning levels, teachers must provide frequent feedback and practice opportunities.

Teachers must provide differentiated lessons in writing. Learner-centered instruction consists of different levels of learning (Weimer, 2013). Learning may come from peers interacting with one another or from teachers or peers providing feedback, students choosing an assignment, or students being accountable for their learning. In a learner-centered approach, teachers provide various cooperative learning strategies to ensure learning to be effective in the classroom.

Writing Instruction

Writing helps improve students' performance in school, cultivate growth, and increase their critical thinking skills. In addition, it is an essential skill that provides a gateway to knowledge and supports and extends the comprehension and learning of content material presented in class or text (Graham et al., 2012; Rietdijk et al., 2018), such as shared writing, modeling, guided writing, and interactive writing (Pinnell & Fountas, 1998). Writing instruction focuses on teaching students how to write for a purpose and an audience (Philippakos & Fitzpatrick, 2018) and involves the explicit and systematic instruction of strategies for executing one or more writing processes, such as

planning, drafting, and revising texts (Graham & Rijlaarsdam, 2016; Kohnen et al., 2019). A central feature of social life, writing is used to communicate, share ideas, persuade, chronicle experiences, and entertain others (Graham, 2018). However, previous studies have shown that writing instructional practices are not applied or are practiced infrequently in Grades 4–12 (Applebee & Langer, 2016; Gilbert & Graham, 2010), even though educational research has provided best practices for writing (Hodges et al., 2019).

Writing can be challenging for teachers and students alike. It is a difficult skill for teachers to instruct and students to master (Curtis, 2017). Writing teachers have reported that they are inadequately prepared to teach writing (Brindle et al., 2016; Hodges et al., 2019; Kohnen et al., 2019; Ray et al., 2016). Teachers have also admitted they are reluctant to teach writing in the classroom (Kohnen et al., 2019). Elementary writing teachers face scarce opportunities to learn writing strategies due to few elementary writing courses being offered (Paulick et al., 2019). Furthermore, many ELAR teachers have literature and not a writing background and receive more training in teaching reading than teaching writing (Myers et al., 2016). According to Kohnen et al. (2019), studies have demonstrated that in the K-12 curriculum, little time is dedicated to writing instruction, and less writing is assigned. Teachers need more support to implement comprehensive writing instruction that includes a writing framework (Coker & Lewis, 2008; Smith et al., 2019). Focusing on enhancing students' writing development would help teachers be better prepared for writing instruction (Cheung & Jang, 2019). If teachers are not focused on using the writing process or are not effectively conveying this approach to students, students' lack of understanding of the writing process could result in a low level of success.

The way writing is organized affects the reader's interpretation of the writing piece. Writing is an organizational skill that consists of structure, flow, and clarity (Asaro-Saddler, 2016; Keen, 2017). Teachers are mediators who organize the writing classrooms by integrating resources and rules to help students compose their writing (Cheung & Jang, 2019). Many U.S. students struggle to meet basic writing standards (National Center for Education Statistics, 2012) and require writing instructional strategies to support writing skills (Wang & Matsumura, 2019). Graham and Hall (2016), Kadmiry (2021), and MacArthur et al. (2016) stated that teachers who used learner-centered strategies and students who were taught with the use of strategies improved their writing more than students who were allowed to write a final composition without the learner-centered strategies. Graham and Hall found that students who struggle with writing benefited from evidence-based practices. Therefore, teaching the writing process using strategies or best practices can improve students' writing. Teaching the writing process allows a clearer interpretation of the ideas to the reader.

Writing is taught and learned based on experiences. Teachers can learn how to teach writing through their efforts and experiences (Graham, 2018). According to experts, teachers must balance the writing product and process approach (Curtis, 2017; Paulick et al., 2019). Although Graham and Sandmel (2011) and Kadmiry (2021) stated that the writing process approach yielded a modest improvement in the quality of students' written text, it is more effective than the writing product approach (Ghufron, 2016).

Pacello (2019) stated that grammatical skills should not be taught in isolation, and therefore, writing should be taught in the writing process approach. Pacello confirmed that students understand the effectiveness of the writing process based on the improvement in their writing. Also, according to Arteaga-Lara (2018), the writing process approach helps students improve their writing skills by generating and discovering ideas. Through the writing process approach, the teacher's roles is to guide students in the areas in which they need help, provide them with feedback, focus on what students do while writing, and address students' weaknesses at the end of the writing session (Kadmiry, 2021). The writing process approach focuses on developing the writer rather than the product.

However, most teachers use a writing product approach in which they focus on mechanical techniques (Paulick et al., 2019); this starts with reading a modeled text, followed by students producing that example or model (Keen, 2017). In other words, the writing product approach focuses on the rules of the written language and the textual form. According to Kadmiry (2021), grammatical structures and lexical patterns are crucial for writers. Hence, students can form correct sentences, but they cannot write extended texts (Kadmiry, 2021). The writing product approach enhances students' writing abilities in organization, content, vocabulary, and language usage (Arteaga-Lara, 2018). Teachers do not provide explicit instruction and clear directives (Kadmiry, 2021). Furthermore, students are on their own to discover the appropriate forms while writing. The writing product and process approaches allow students to explore and create ideas written on paper and are effective in students' written text in different ways. Therefore, in

learner-centered instruction, writing product and process approaches instill Weimer's five principles: role of the teacher, the balance of power, function of the content, students' responsibility, and the purposes and process of evaluation.

Teachers' writing development is essential. Focusing on the development of students' writing would help teachers prepare better writing instruction (Cheung & Jang, 2019). Students' lack of understanding of the writing process may be due to teachers not focusing on using the writing process or not effectively teaching it. Teachers' perceptions may impact how teachers teach, which influences how students learn the writing process and the targeted writing skills. Curtis (2017) investigated and found that the modeling of writing strategies impacts teachers' beliefs on writing instruction. According to Keen (2017), evidence has shown that greater emphasis on the writing process is associated with more effective teaching and more students writing. Therefore, teachers must understand the writing process and product approaches before teaching the skill to students.

Writing skills must be mastered through practice and modeling. The writing product consists of overlapping processes that include a) prewriting, b) drafting, c) revising, d) editing, and e) publishing (Jagaiah et al., 2019; Keen, 2017; Rietdijk et al., 2018). However, Kadmiry (2021) stated that teaching students writing skills such as the stages-prewriting, drafting, revising, editing, and publishing is important, but it is not enough. In addition, students are judged based on the product than the process. These stages allow students to explore and create ideas to be written on paper. The prewriting process involves students generating ideas before they start writing. During this

instructional learning, students discuss or write different possibilities to explore in their writing (Keen, 2017; Listyani, 2018; Ray et al., 2016) and choosing a topic that interests them. Students write their ideas down during the drafting phase (Smedt & Keer, 2018) and construct those ideas into sentences. This phase can be crafted into a composition (Keen, 2017) and later revised and edited into a written composition that is concise and clarified. During the publishing of the final product, students are given a chance to share experiences and values in their writing pieces.

Instructional Strategies

The use of instructional strategies may increase the success of students' writing. Teaching strategies for planning, drafting, revising, editing, and publishing will increase the quality of the students' composition (Graham & Harris, 2016). Teachers can teach thinking processes by modeling and providing students with practice. Strategies such as modeling, scaffolding, or collaborative writing have been found to improve the quality of students' composition (Grunke et al., 2017).

Strategic instruction and genre study have been adopted in writing instruction to help struggling writers. According to Shen and Troia (2018), strategic instruction is a systematic instruction that consists of teacher modeling, scaffolding, collaboration, and independent practice. Strategic instruction focuses on cognition and motivation writing and targets specific writing strategies to support the writing process (Shen & Troia, 2018). However, genre study guides students through the writing process (Shen & Troia, 2018) and focuses on the content of writing and targets specific genre characteristics and elements.

In strategic instruction, the teachers activate the students' background knowledge through discussion. Teachers provide a self-regulated strategy model to teach students how to plan and draft stories or texts. According to Graham et al. (2019) and Shen and Troia (2018), these self-regulated strategies are

- tell what the writers believe, give three or more reasons, examine each reason,
 and end it (TREE),
- pick up my ideas, organize my notes and write and say more (POW), or
- who, what, and how (WWW).

Based on the self-regulated strategy model, teachers model a step-by-step how to complete a graphic organizer or one of the strategies used during the instruction (Graham et al., 2019; Shen & Troia, 2018). This graphic organizer is essential because it provides a place where students can store their thoughts and ideas on paper (Graham et al., 2019) and construct ideas into sentence structure. The teachers discuss, practice, and rehearse information on the planning sheet or a graphic organizer. Students can independently practice what they have learned and are later weaned off the graphic organizer without scaffolds (Shen & Troia, 2018). Therefore, struggling writers learn this strategy through scaffolding until they can write independently without teacher guidance.

In contrast, genre study emphasizes the ability to write for multiple genres.

Students learn through immersion and explicit instruction (Shen & Troia, 2018).

Teachers collect and guide the students using mentor texts or sentences as examples to engage students' interest in writing. Students discuss the ideas or details about topic (Graham et al., 2019; Shen & Troia, 2018). Teachers model and examine how to use the

ideas for the composition and introduce transitional words to connect the ideas or relationships (Shen & Troia., 2018). Teachers or peers conference and give feedback to the students. According to Mehr (2017), students who were provided feedback from peers or teachers improved their writing and outperformed students who received writing product approach instruction where feedback was absent during the writing process. Feedback is crucial based on the time it is provided to the students (Kadmiry, 2021; Martinez et al., 2020). Using the planning sheet or strategy, students draft their composition and begin revising and editing their writing using their peers' or teachers' information during the conference (Shen & Troia, 2018). The goal for revising and editing is to improve the writing and ensure flow and clarity within the paper (Graham et al., 2019). With teachers' continued modeling during the publishing, students can correct any errors and complete their final product. Soon, students can independently write a composition without teachers' guidance.

In conclusion, learner-centered instructional writing strategies using Weimer's (2013) five principles may help fourth-grade writing teachers to improve students' writing skills. To improve writing skills, writing instruction must be transitioned from teacher-centered to student-centered. The instructional writing strategies consist of shared writing, modeling, writing process and product approaches, the self-regulated strategy model, and other strategies. The implementation of these strategies may increase the success of students' writing.

Implications

In this basic qualitative study, I explored fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered instructional writing strategies and identifies best practices that can be shared through PD. I used the data acquired from this study to develop a PD series for fourth-grade writing teachers to provide them with additional support in their application of learner-centered writing instruction strategies and identify best practices to teach the writing curriculum. Appendices A-C contain an overview, preand postassessment, and daily agenda for the project, which is discussed in detail in Section 3. The results may help administrators and campus leaders make recommendations for changes to the instructional strategies, curriculums, or support services offered, leading to students' writing performance changes.

Summary

A basic qualitative study will be most helpful in exploring fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered instructional writing strategies and identifying best practices that can be shared through PD. I discussed and explained the local problem at the study site with the state and school's writing data. In addition, the rationale and purpose of the study were justified with the support from the literature and personal communications with stakeholders. The terms were outlined and defined. I presented the significance of the study and the RQs that will guide the purpose and problem at the study site and described how studying the problem might be helpful at the school.

Weimer's (2013) framework on learner-centered instruction was identified and defined based on the phenomenon of the study. I stated how the framework connects with

the study and RQs. Furthermore, I indicated how resources were conducted and presented an overview of the topics. Section 2 will focus on the methodology. In the methodology section, I will provide details on methods used to collect and analyze the qualitative data from the open-ended questions during the semistructured interviews using Zoom for Grade 4.

Section 2: The Methodology

Research Design and Approach

In this study, I addressed the problem of low fourth-grade writing scores.

Teachers at the urban school under study have used several different instructional strategies to improve students' writing efficacy and scores. However, students' writing scores have not improved in the past 6 years. The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered instructional writing strategies and identify best practices that can be shared through PD. Following are the RQs that I sought to answer:

RQ1: What are fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered writing instructional strategies?

RQ2: What are fourth-grade writing teachers' learner-centered best practices for teaching writing to fourth graders?

There are three primary types of research: quantitative, qualitative, and mixed methods. Quantitative researchers analyze data using numbers (Mertens, 2018; Roulston & Choi, 2018). Quantitative research is classified as experimental or nonexperimental. Researchers conducting experimental studies seek to determine cause-effect relationships, whereas those conducting nonexperimental studies focus on determining whether a relationship exists between study variables (Roulston & Choi, 2018). In this study, quantitative research was not appropriate because I was not seeking to determine whether a cause-effect relationship existed between the study variables using statistical analysis.

Mixed methods are both quantitative and qualitative. Researchers collect and analyze data using quantitative and qualitative methods in a single study (Shorten & Smith, 2017). By doing so, they are able to gain in-depth knowledge of a specific topic. A mixed-methods approach was not the best one for this study because I only wanted to analyze one data, qualitative.

I used a qualitative approach. According to Mertens (2018), qualitative researchers contend that people construct knowledge by engaging in the phenomenon. Qualitative research is one of the primary methods used in the social sciences because it allows for in-depth, probing questioning to understand participants' perceptions (Roulston & Choi, 2018). Use of the qualitative approach allowed me to understand the participants' perceptions of learner-centered instructional strategies in depth by further probing their interview responses.

Before deciding on a basic qualitative study, I considered different qualitative designs, including case study, ethnography, phenomenological design, and grounded theory. A case study is an in-depth investigation or explanation of real-life situations involving multiple sources of information such as observations, interviews, and audiovisual material (Mertens, 2018). I opted against conducting a case study because I had one source of information, semistructured interviews; and semistructured interviews were sufficient to answer the RQ. I also opted against conducting an ethnography. According to Roulston and Choi (2018) and Willig and Rogers (2017), ethnographic researchers observe real-life events, experiences, and memories to examine cultural groups.

observations (Flick, 2018). Because I was exploring fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered writing strategies (vs. exploring cultural groups through observation), I concluded that this design was not appropriate for the study.

The second design that I considered was the phenomenological design.

Researchers using a phenomenological design describe events or human experiences to understand participants' lived experiences (Roulston & Choi, 2018; Willig & Rogers, 2017). This design is premised on the basic structure of individuals' lived experience, such as that related to love, anger, and betrayal (Mertens, 2018). A phenomenological design was not appropriate for the study because I was not focusing on participants' emotions.

Another design that I considered was grounded theory. Using this design, a researcher collects and analyzes data and then forms a theory (Willig & Rogers, 2017). According to Mertens (2018), grounded theorists construct theory by addressing questions about process in their collection and analysis of data. Because I was not trying to build a theory, I determined that a grounded theory design was not appropriate for the study.

I conducted a basic qualitative study because I sought to explore fourth-grade teachers' perceptions on learner-centered instructional writing strategies using semistructured interviews. I did so from the perspective of Weimer's (2013) five principles. A researcher conducting a basic qualitative study explores people's interpretations of their experiences (Mertens, 2018). This design was appropriate because it allowed me to explore and investigate teachers' perceptions of learner-centered writing

instructional strategies. According to researchers, the basic study provides an understanding and makes sense of the phenomena from the participants' perspective (McGregor, 2018). I wanted to explore fourth-grade teachers' perceptions about writing. I aimed to identify best practices that can be shared through PD. The results were the basis for recommendations for changes to the instructional strategies, curriculums, or support services offered. As I discussed in Section 1, implementation of these changes may improve students' writing performance.

Participants

The population of focus for this study was fourth-grade teachers who were teaching or had taught fourth-grade writing at the study site. I used purposeful sampling to identify participants because, according to Billups (2021), this type of sampling furthers the researcher's ability to acquire relevant data. Purposeful sampling involves selecting participants who are relevant to the research and knowledgeable about or experience with the phenomenon of interest (Billups, 2021). By selecting fourth-grade teachers who were teaching or had taught fourth-grade writing at the study site as participants, I was able to obtain the information I needed to address the study purpose and problem.

Researchers determine the sample size based on informational considerations (Creswell & Poth, 2017). After obtaining approval from Walden University's Institutional Review Board to conduct the study (approval no. 09-30-21-0587316), I reached out to the principal at the study site via email and phone. I discussed the purpose, problem, and RQs and provided the study invitation and consent form. I also provided the

criteria for selecting the participants. After soliciting the principal's feedback on any changes needed for the communication protocol to follow at the school and incorporating these changes with the principal's permission, I emailed potential participants an invitation (see Appendix D) and a consent form.

In engaging with participants, I followed the guidelines put forth by Creswell and Creswell (2017) and Flick (2018) for establishing a working relationship between the researcher and participant. My approach emphasized open communication based on trust and disclosure of the participants' roles and responsibilities in the study. Before asking any of the interview questions, I discussed with the participants the purpose of the study, confidentiality procedures, and their role as a participant. During the scheduled interview and in the consent form, I informed the participants of the time frame of the semistructured interviews. To protect their identities, I assigned each participant a letter (e.g., TA). I used this coding identification in the data analysis and reporting.

Data Collection

Data that are conveyed in words are qualitative, whereas data that are represented as numbers are quantitative (Billups, 2021). The methods that I used to analyze and interpret interview data and represent participants were qualitative methods. In this study, I collected data via one-on-one interviews that I conducted on a videoconferencing platform, Zoom. There are several types of interviews, including highly structured, semistructured, and unstructured. Highly structured interview questions are predetermined by the order and wording of the questions and are appropriate for a formal written survey (Billups, 2021). However, an unstructured interview, which is commonly

used in ethnographies, participant observations, and case studies, is informal. In an unstructured interview, the researcher does not know enough about the phenomenon to ask relevant questions (Billups, 2021). According to Flick (2018), a semistructured format allows a researcher to gather additional information by asking supplemental questions after posing the initial question. Semistructured interview questions are flexibly worded and based on a list of questions to be explored (Billups, 2021). The questions do not have exact wording, and the order of the questions is not determined ahead of time. In the study, I chose to conduct semistructured interviews because doing so allowed participants to freely express themselves in the interview. The semistructured interviews were conducted and recorded on Zoom with participants' approval. Appendix E contains the interview questions that I developed to explore participating fourth-grade teachers' perceptions about writing.

To assist with the semistructured interview process, I developed an interview guide. Such a guide is an effective tool to use when conducting semistructured interviews because it allows the researcher to focus on the phenomena of the study (Billups, 2021; Creswell & Creswell, 2017; Flick, 2018). According to Flick (2018), the researcher should anticipate how the interview questions will work in practice, how participants will understand them, and how likely participants will be to respond to them in the interview. I asked three expert teachers, who have experience in the field, to review the interview questions. According to Flick and Billups (2021), using experts who have experience in the field improves the likelihood that the RQs will be addressed and that the problem will be the focus of the questioning.

I based the semistructured interview questions on Weimer's (2013) learner-centered teaching. In qualitative research, the researcher relies on crucial informants and focuses on themes and concepts (Flick, 2018). Individual participants were interviewed one time for approximately 45-60 minutes. Data gathered from the semistructured interview were audio-recorded (see Flick, 2018). An audio recording will ensure the preservation of data for later analysis (Billups, 2021). Participants had the right to refuse the audio recording. I used member checks to ensure internal validity or credibility (see Billups, 2021). The process involved in member checks is to take the preliminary analysis or transcriptions back to the participants and ask whether the interpretation is accurate (Billups, 2021).

In addition to the recorded interviews, I took notes during the interview process and kept a researcher log to organize the data. Use of researcher log made it easier to effectively keep track of the data collected throughout the study (see Creswell & Creswell, 2017). The researcher log was kept in a binder and divided into sections for each participant. In each section, there were contact information, interview notes, and transcriptions for each participant in the study.

My role as a researcher in the study did not cause bias or conflict of interest. I was previously employed at the study site as a classroom teacher, but, at the time of the study, I had not worked there in over 4 years. Because I have not worked at the study site, there was no conflict in collecting data through the interview.

Ethical Considerations

I assigned letters to participants to protect their identities. Participants received a consent form. The use of protected passwords and storage of data in a locked file cabinet helped to ensure confidentiality. Participants knew that they could leave at any given time during the interview process. After 5 years, participants' information, notes, and transcripts will be discarded. Psychological, legal, economic, and professional risks were not applicable in this study (e.g., I did not administer any treatments). I ensured a respectful, nonjudgmental, and nonthreatening environment. The interviews were conducted after work to lighten the burden on the participants. I scheduled a time that was convenient for the participants that they chose. Participants understood each question and provided concise answers.

No leading questions were asked to avoid bias or reveal an assumption. I obtained oral and written permission to conduct the research at the study site. I emailed the principal and PD director the purpose of the study, the role of the participants, and my role in the study. I received permission from the PD director in an email and physical letter. Upon approval, I contacted the building principal through email and phone calls. I explained the study and the criteria of the participants to the building principal. The three expert teachers reviewed the questions to see if the questions were correct for gaining answers for the RQs.

Data Analysis

According to Billups (2021), data collection and analysis are simultaneous activities in qualitative research. The analysis began with the first interview and the first

document read. I followed Creswell and Creswell's (2017) seven suggested steps for qualitative analysis' data. These steps were (a) preparing for analysis, (b) reading and reflecting data, (c) coding data, (d) using coded data to determine themes, (e) representing themes, (f) interpreting findings, and (g) validating accuracy of findings. In this subject, I provided a step-by-step overview of the data analysis process.

I began by transcribing each interview one at a time into Microsoft Word documents within 48 hours. I reviewed the purpose of my study and began writing notes on paper, such as highlighting common words throughout the transcribed paper. Each transcription has two letters, such as Teacher A (TA), for each participant. I continuously compared the interview notes or transcriptions of participants. According to Flick (2018), this comparison informs the data collection. I planned the data collection based on the findings from the first transcripts. I began assigning segments, categories, or themes in the data set similar to the RQs. The names of the categories and the scheme used to sort the data reflected the focus of the study (Flick, 2018). I created a Word document file with a secure password for each participant's information to keep me organized as I recorded information.

I used thematic analysis to organize the data. It was an appropriate form of analysis in qualitative research because it involved recognizing, examining, and recording themes from data collected (Creswell & Creswell, 2017). I inputted data from the semistructured interviews into a Word document to filter and assign codes. Coding is a word or phrase that can be easily retrieved to identify themes and their relationship (Flick, 2018). These codes were open and axial.

Open coding is the initial coding or initial step in the analysis of qualitative research (Flick, 2018). By using this type of coding, I broke up the data to compare similar events in the data. Transcription and interview notes were open-coded based on the participant's response to each interview question. I used open coding to separate the data from the semistructured interviews into themes and concepts. However, axial, or analytical coding is the process of grouping the open codes (Flick, 2018). I made connections and organized the open codes. I created and assigned each file folder with a category name. Each unit of data placed in a category should include original identifying codes such as participants' names (Flick, 2018). I continued this process until all the data have been assigned to a file folder linked to a category.

Data Analysis Results

The problem at the study site was low fourth-grade writing scores. Despite several efforts to use different strategies, the writing scores have not improved, nor have they been steady in the past 6 years in the urban school of study. The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered instructional writing strategies and to identify best practices that can be shared through PD.

Data collection for this study took place on Zoom as a one-on-one semistructured interview. Using a researcher-developed interview guide, I explored fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered instructional writing strategies and identified best practices that can be shared through PD. Interviews lasted approximately 45-60 minutes each. Once interviews were completed, I transcribed and conducted a member

check for each interviewee. I coded and compared each data collection from participant interviews. When the coding and comparison were completed, themes were emerged. I looked for discrepancies within the data. Therefore, there were no inconsistencies or differences in answering the interview questions from the participants. Through the RQs that I developed for this study, I understood fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered writing instructional strategies and identified best practices to be shared through PD.

In alignment with Weimer's (2013) principles of learner-centered strategies instruction, I understood fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions on learner-centered writing instruction and identified best practices to be shared through PD. I used the data gathered during semistructured interviews to answer the following RQs:

RQ1: What are perceptions of learner-centered writing instructional strategies?

RQ2: What are fourth-grade writing teachers' learner-centered best practices for teaching writing to fourth graders?

Research Question 1

RQ1 was, What are fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered writing instructional strategies? Through one-to-one semistructured interviews with participants, I created questions that were intended to help me understand fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions on learner-centered writing instructional strategies. The questions were intended for fourth-grade writing teachers to express their thoughts about learner-centered instructional strategies, share some of their experiences as fourth-grade writing teachers, and provide their writing instruction in the classroom. Through the

interview process, I engaged with the participants about their perspectives on learnercentered writing instructional strategies. Furthermore, some additional questions were asked for clarification. Afterwards, I identified themes from the participants' responses.

I used open and axial coding to identify the central ideas that emerged during the interview process through Weimer's (2013) learner-centered principles during the interview process. Coding is a process qualitative researchers use to categorize data and describe categories (Flick, 2018). I began the process of open coding by manually writing and highlighting words and phrases in the transcribed Word document from each question. I identified common labels and terms that became my open codes based on the interview transcripts (see Appendix F). Common words and phrases were highlighted with specific colors to group them into categories. After comparing each interview's responses and reducing the open codes, I conducted the next step, axial coding. During this process, I looked for common patterns among the codes. I grouped the codes into categories to create themes that were related to the fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions about learner-centered writing instructional strategies (see Table 2). I used thematic coding and looked for relationships among the themes. I concluded that the following themes revealed concepts related to fourth-grade writing teachers' perspectives of learner-centered writing instructional strategies:

- focus on students,
- growth mindset,
- feedback, and
- student-driven.

Table 2Open and Axial Codes and Themes for Research Question 1

Open code	Axial code	Theme
Individual Produce more Develop knowledge Accommodate Specific needs Differentiate Vary writing levels Opportunity	Define student-centered learning	Focus on students
Data tracker Engage Interest Incentives Praise Collaborate Accountability Responsibility	Learning environment	Growth mindset
Peer to peer/teacher conference Checklist Share Reflect Positive outcome Voice-communication	Support	Feedback
Collaborate Choice (writing prompt) Choice (not grammar) Monitor/adjust Lesson relevant Background knowledge Alignment (vertical/horizontal) Weak writers (foundation skills)	Student input	Student-driven

A detailed description of the themes, along with supporting excerpts from interviews, is listed below.

Theme 1: Focus on Students

It was important to understand if fourth-grade teachers understood and defined student-centered, learner-centered instruction. All participants defined learner-centered instruction strategies. For example, TG stated, "Learner-centered means that the students develop a knowledge of the skills by mostly listening to and working with each other rather than the teacher doing most of the talking." In addition, TA suggested, "Learner-centered means that not only are the students the focus of the class, but they are also the individuals doing the work." Learner-centered is centered around students' abilities or levels. Students are thinking "outside of the box" more than answering yes or no.

Theme 2: Growth Mindset

Students are being responsible and held accountable for their learning. TB considered that using a growth mindset concept where students can see and track their gains will allow students to have ownership over their learning throughout the year. In TD's classroom, the teacher creates lessons and promotes an environment that is fun and engaging. "I create strategies that students can implement and apply them to the material that I am teaching," stated TD. In addition, TE commented, "We do a lot of writing workshops when coming to class. Kids get excited and motivated about sharing their composition with their peers." When students take on challenges and learn from them, their abilities and achievements increase.

Theme 3: Feedback

Providing feedback to students, such as a comment or words of encouragement affect a student more than a grade itself. Teachers knew the importance of providing feedback to students. "Face-to-face conferences help students and guide them in the right direction into developing the foundations of writing," explained TH.

TG stated, "I support students writing by always encouraging them to get out of their comfort zone when writing. Since most students are not comfortable writing; I believe it is essential to offer constructive criticism to help them to grow." TF concluded, "I used buddy systems in place to where I would have a high-medium student or a medium-low student and that way, they could help each other and provide feedback. They also have checklists to guide them with different writing prompts and task cards to promote thoughts and ideas." When constructive feedback is given immediately, students were aware of their strengths and weaknesses in writing.

Theme 4: Student-Driven

Understanding student-driven lesson plays an important role on students' participation in the classroom. Fourth-grade teachers are giving students two prompts to choose; however, students are not given a choice for grammar instruction or assignments. They apply what they have learned thus far to their writing compositions. TA, TB, TC and TD stated, "The district selects the assignments. However, students can choose between two writing prompts." Also, TE admitted, "This is unfortunate when it comes to the academic school year. Teachers are limited to only teaching personal, expository, or persuasive writing, but there are more than one writing styles."

In addition, writing instruction must be vertically and horizontally aligned within the grade levels. "At the beginning of the year, fourth-grade students rely heavily on the teachers because they are not familiar with writing structure. Therefore, this forces the teacher to find other strategies to implement while teaching the foundations of writing," stated TH. Furthermore, TI commented, "Checking for understanding helps monitor and adjust while teaching a lesson. Checking for understanding creates a student driven environment and makes me as a teacher reflect on what I taught and go back and reteach in a different way with a different strategy." By involving students with decision-making, students are at the center of learning using their voice to understand why, how, and what shapes their learning experiences.

Research Question 2

RQ2 was, What are fourth-grade writing teachers' learner-centered best practices for teaching writing to fourth graders? In my one-to-one, semistructured interviews with participants, I asked interview questions with the aim of identifying participants' best practices for teaching fourth-grade students. The questions were intended for fourth-grade writing teachers to provide examples of how and when they used or teach best practices in writing, content used for instruction, and planning collaboration. Through the interview process, I gathered information on how and when best practices were used and the types of best practices. Furthermore, some additional questions were asked for clarification. Afterwards, I identified themes from the participants' responses.

I used open and axial coding to identify the central ideas that emerged during the interview. Coding is a process qualitative researchers use to categorize data and describe

categories (Flick, 2018). I began the process of open coding by manually writing and highlighting words and phrases in the transcribed Word document from each question. I identified common labels and terms that became my open codes that were based on the interview transcripts (see Appendix G). Common words and phrases were highlighted with specific colors to group them into categories. After I compared each interview's responses and reducing the open codes, I began conducting the next step, axial coding. During this process, I looked for common patterns among the codes. I grouped the codes into categories to create themes related to best practices used to teach fourth-grade students (see Table 3). I used thematic coding and looked for relationships among the themes. I concluded that the instruction delivery theme revealed concepts related to the best practices used in writing instruction.

Table 3Open and Axial Codes and Themes for Research Question 2

Open code	Axial codes	Theme
Thinking maps Write from the beginning HMH Social studies/writing integration Eight traits of writing Reading/writing integration	Professional development	Instruction delivery
CUPS/ARMS Anchor chart Sentence stems Minilesson KAGAN strategies Examples Thinking maps Writing process WFTB HMH	Strategies/best practices	Instruction delivery

Note. HMH = Houghton Mifflin Harcourt; CUPS/ARMS = Capitalize, usage, punctuation, and spelling/Add, remove, move, and substitute; WFTB = Write From the Beginning and Beyond.

Theme 1: Instruction Delivery

Effective planning is essential to instruction delivery. Teachers acquire skills through PD, team planning, and best practices (strategies). Due to Covid, teachers had limited PD for writing. TA stated, "I did not have any PDs in regard to writing; however, I participated in other contents." Other teachers such as TD, TH, TJ, and TI participated

in Houghton Mifflin Harcourt (HMH), WFTB, and Writing Academy within 5 years. TB and TE replied, "I attended PDs that integrated social studies and reading with writing."

Team planning ensured grade-level alignment in writing. "Team collaboration has been beneficial over the years," stated TF. Content specialists and the fourth-grade team collaborate to determine Texas Essential Knowledge and Skills standards and ensure the teachers follow the pacing guide. TD stated, "As teachers, we have to follow the standards; therefore, the standards are the road map to our lessons." Effective team planning comes with the balancing content and teaching the learning strategies.

Best practices are based on what teachers are doing as a routine. The fourth-grade teachers understood that modeling is important part of teaching the lesson. TJ stated, "Best practices are great routines used throughout the day. It provides an organized framework for students to begin their writing and creating writing prompts that are meaningful to the students." TB replied, "Teaching a minilesson with guided practice using WFTB and graphic organizers is one of the best practices used in fourth-grade writing." Fourth-grade teachers find the best way to improve students learning using best practices.

Outcomes

The problem that this study addressed was the low writing scores at the study site. The purpose of this study was to explore fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered writing instructional strategies and identify best practices that can be shared through PD. Common themes among the participants' interview responses were identified. To successfully implement learner-centered writing instructional strategies,

participants need to allow students to decide their assignments and to become better skilled as facilitators to guide students on the learning process. Participants want to provide more writing lessons based on students' background knowledge-experiences.

When teachers use learner-centered instructional practices to teach writing, students are more likely to possess skills that are lifelong (Weimer, 2013). Based on Weimer (2013), learner-centered instructional environment motivates students to want to learn. While participants shared positive views of the benefits of learner-centered versus teacher-centered instruction, they would implement learner-centered writing instructional strategies if provided with PD that focused on facilitative teaching and student choices on assignments. Therefore, when preparing teachers to use learner-centered instructional practices, Weimer (2013) stated that one principle should be introduced at a time beginning with facilitative teaching. Therefore, based on data findings, participants would prefer to implement facilitative teaching and students' choices (assignments) as the strategies. The previously offered PD integrated different contents with writing or provided techniques or strategies to teach writing. Participants understood learnercentered instructional strategies but have not received adequate training using learnercentered writing instruction practices in the classroom. For fourth-grade teachers to be successful in implementing learner-centered writing instructional strategies, they need appropriate training. PD specific to learner-centered writing instruction and focused on the two strategies could help prepare teachers to implement learner-centered writing instruction into their lesson. As a result of the study's findings, I created a project in the form of a 3-day PD series. The PD series is designed to support fourth-grade writing

teachers' implementation of learner-centered writing instruction. I used the findings from this study to guide my development of the project.

Summary

In this case study, I explored fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions on learner-centered writing instructional strategies and identified best practices that can be shared through PD. Using a basic qualitative study, data were collected in the form of interviews to explore the following RQs: What are fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions of learner-centered writing instructional strategies? What are the learner-centered best practices used to teach writing to fourth graders? Ten fourth-grade writing teachers at the study site formed the sample of participants for this study.

I found several ways to improve students' writing skills. Students can

- write based on their own experiences to make connections
- share their writing in whole group and allow teachers to use their writing
 piece as an example to revise and edit, and
- write in their journal every day and provide at least 5 sentences on the topic.
 The number of sentences can increase based on student needs.

Teachers can

- start a blog so that students can provide feedback on the lesson or on the chapter book the teacher is reading everyday-minimum 2 sentences,
- write and model their writing during the time students are writing,
- allow students to write on a different format or use different materials.
- create pen pals at a different school, and

 begin interactive writing whereas students can create the story as a writing choice.

Writing improves students' knowledge on recalling information, making connections by comparing or contrasting concepts and synthesizing information in a new way. It strengthens students' memories so they can apply what they have learned in all contents or subjects. Students will be able to expand their knowledge and evaluate the ideas and write the information on paper.

Based on these findings, a PD series was designed to support fourth-grade teachers' implementation of learner-centered writing instruction to allow students to choose their assignments in writing and to become better skilled as facilitators. The findings from this study and the resulting project may lead to recommendations for change to instructional strategies, curriculums, or support services offered, leading to improve students' writing. The description and details of this project are outlined in Section 3.

Section 3: The Project

Introduction

In this project study, I explored fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions on learner-centered writing instructional strategies and identified best practices through PD. In this basic qualitative study, I interviewed 10 fourth-grade writing teachers who were teaching or had taught fourth-grade writing. Participants reported the need to become better skilled as facilitators and to allow students to make choices on assignments, weekly deadlines, assignment formats, and independent or group choices. Although PD on integrating other contents with writing had been provided at the study site, there was little evidence of learner-centered instruction PD in writing. My goal was to develop a project in the form of a 3-day PD series. In the training, teachers will be able to collaborate and learn how to become more skilled at facilitating and finding ways to give students choices on the assignments.

Description and Goals of Project

The project for this doctoral study is a 3-day PD series designed for fourth-grade writing teachers (see Appendix A). In addition to the initial 3-day PD, I will provide ongoing support to fourth-grade writing teacher in the form of quarterly meetings. The quarterly meetings may change over the year if the meetings involve a larger audience within the school or district. For PDs to be effective, the meetings should be ongoing and allow participants time to apply what they have learned in training (Bowles & Pearman, 2017; Louws et al., 2018). Administrators, such as the building principal and assistant principals, and specialists will be invited to attend the PD series and quarterly meetings.

My goal with this project is to prepare fourth-grade writing teachers to implement the learner-centered writing instructional strategy. The PD will focus on using learner-centered writing instructional strategies, specifically the strategy of facilitative teaching and student choices within the writing curriculum. Participants will practice training and role-playing during the PD so that they apply these strategies in the classroom.

Practice on both strategies (training and role-playing) are critical to the PD series because participants expressed a need for both in the study. The goals of this PD series are to engage participants in collaborative conversations about learner-centered writing instructional strategies. The overall goal of this training is to ensure that participants are prepared to implement learner-centered writing instructional strategies within the writing curriculum. By participating in the quarterly follow-up meetings, participants will have the opportunity to plan and collaborate with colleagues as well as discuss the successes and challenges in their implementation of facilitative teaching and student choices. Participants will also have the opportunity to receive ongoing support if needed during the quarterly follow-up meetings.

Rationale

The problem addressed in this project study was that fourth-grade writing scores were low; therefore, fourth-grade writing teachers needed to implement learner-centered writing instructional strategies effectively. State and district writing assessments indicated that the writing scores were low. Participants revealed that they understood the importance of learner-centered writing instruction. However, they needed more training on becoming better facilitators and allowing students to choose assignments, weekly

deadlines, and formats. Participants were hesitant to give student choices in writing because the school or district assigned the assignments using a pacing guide. I used the study's findings to plan the PD series. The PD content will focus on facilitative teaching and student choices.

Review of the Literature

In Section 1 of this study, I described the conceptual framework, Weimer's (2013) principles of learner-centered teaching. The literature review in Section 1 included discussion of learner-centered instruction, writing, and instructional strategies. The literature review in this section addresses PD and its benefits for instructional practices, facilitative teaching, and student choices in assignments. To demonstrate saturation of the topic, I gathered materials from Walden University Library and Google Scholar. The following terms and phrases were used in reviewing the literature: *professional development, benefits of professional development for teachers, facilitative teaching*, and *student choices*.

Project Genre

The PD series I designed for this project focuses on helping fourth-grade writing teachers implement facilitative teaching and student choices in the classroom. I chose PD as the genre for this project because PD will allow participants to collaborate and find ways to become more of a facilitator and allow student choices. Study participants felt the need to become more of a facilitator in the classroom and allow students to make choices in the assignments. According to Sancar et al. (2021), schools cannot improve without improving the skills and abilities of the teachers. Also, teachers must create and

promote a learning environment that supports students using teaching methods strategies (Makovec, 2018). PD is an important tool when preparing teachers for a new or unfamiliar concept (Koster et al., 2017; Mustafa & Pacarizi, 2021) and is the most common form of training in schools (Darling-Hammond, 2017; Sancar et al., 2021). The PD series I designed for this project focuses on helping fourth-grade writing teachers implement facilitative teaching and student choices in the classroom.

Teacher PD captures what is known about how teachers make changes in their practice and can promote students' success (Martin et al., 2019; Mustafa & Pacarizi, 2021). When PD focuses on active teaching, assessment, observation, and reflection, teachers are able to develop the skills to impact student learning (Harris & Jones, 2019; Matherson & Windle, 2017). PD can be considered traditional, in the form of workshops and conferences, or nontraditional, such as mentoring, coaching, and learning communities (Lee, 2018). Effective PD should consider the needs of the adult learners and be collaborative, hands-on, content-related, and focused on issues relevant to the teacher (Darling-Hammond, 2017; Mohan et al., 2017; Smith et al., 2020). Also, PD requires participants to take part in active learning and participation with one another (Yoon et al., 2020). It should be continuous and ongoing, collaborative, address teacher needs, monitor effectiveness, and focus on instructional outcomes (Brown & Militello, 2016; Curry et al., 2018).

Educational leaders should design PD that allows teachers to increase their knowledge on related issues and that is based on students' needs. Focusing on teacher development, teacher learning, and PD reform, Matherson and Windle (2017) found that

teachers wanted relevant and engaging PD. Additionally, teachers wanted to learn a more practical way to deliver content tied to the classroom lessons. Teachers did not want a quick fix. In other words, teachers wanted PD that will make them better over time.

Benefits of Professional Development on Instructional Practices

As detailed in the findings from the study, participants wanted training in the learner-centered strategy of the facilitative teacher and student choices to be better prepared to implement the strategies. Matherson and Windle (2017) and Yoon et al. (2020) asserted that PD must include active learning and require that participants be actively engaged in both the activities and the thinking process. In the active learning process, participants construct knowledge by analyzing work, looking at examples such as students' artifacts, and collaborating with peers (Mertens, 2018). Participants are more likely to leave prepared to implement new strategies in the classroom when PD provides concrete teaching tasks through active learning and collaboration.

PD is directed to show, not tell. In other words, teachers benefit from visual learning practices and active demonstrations rather than video, peer observations, or case studies. Mertens (2018) stated that using various models allows teachers to understand that no two students have the same needs or follow the same learning process. Therefore, participants must understand the need to instruct different models to increase students' achievement and learning.

PD plays an important role in changing teachers' teaching methods. Teaching is a reflective practice that improves with peer collaboration (Zide & Mokhele, 2018). When teachers have opportunities to discuss ideas with peers, it challenges the teachers' theories

of practice and allows teachers the opportunity to look at a new method through the eyes and experiences of peers (Sims & Fletcher-Wood, 2021; Zide & Mokhele, 2018). An important part of the learner-centered model is discussion; therefore, discussion is a critical component of PDs about learner-centered pedagogy (Weimer, 2013). Through discussion in PD participants are able to reflect on their practice and share what is working and what needs improvement.

PD that focuses on best instructional practices through discussion, coaching, and lesson planning offers long-lasting benefits for participants (Learning Forward, n.d.). Learner-centered instruction is considered a best instructional practice and offers a voice to students in their learning (Weimer, 2013). To participate in learner-centered instruction, it is imperative that learners master skills such as reflection, critical thinking, creativity, and collaboration (du Plessis, 2020). These learner-centered skills should be an integral part of a PD workshop for participants to model and practice.

Facilitative Teaching

As detailed in Section 2, participants might benefit from facilitative teaching in implementing learner-centered writing instruction. Facilitative teaching is defined to help learners construct meaning and understand ideas and processes (Avdeeva et al., 2021). According to Avdeeva et al. (2021), the most important task in education is to facilitate the development of learners. Therefore, teachers' role and techniques change to incorporate facilitative learning.

To acquire facilitative skills, teachers must provide opportunities and resources to learners that will enable them to make progress and succeed. Avdeeva et al. (2021) stated

that facilitators should acquire these skills: setting of guidelines, neutrality, encouragement, preparedness, flexibility, and good listening. Teachers facilitate how students think, solve problems, evaluate evidence, analyze arguments, and generate hypotheses (Weimer, 2003). Teachers should have the opportunity to work through new practices while examining students' success (Martin et al., 2019; Sancar et al., 2021).

Student Choices

Participants in the study understood the importance of learner-centered writing instruction. However, they did not know how to provide students the opportunity to make choices in the assignments. Although students choose their data goals, they do not choose the activities, assignments, or writing prompts. However, students can choose between two genre writing prompts. According to Parker et al. (2017), teachers need to understand how individuals and groups of students respond to the opportunity to make choices in the classroom. Parker et al. stated that students' choices could boost engagement and motivation, allow students to identify their strengths, and meet their learning goals.

Parker et al. found that teachers can increase students' value of choice by analyzing how students perceive competence, relevance, and autonomy. How students perceive their choices determines the effectiveness of student choices.

The choice must be something personally meaningful to the students. Students must know the relevance of the choices presented to them. Parker et al. (2017) proclaimed that students must find one challenging option worth choosing. Students must feel competent when completing the assignments. However, students often choose an easier assignment when too many choices are presented.

Project Description

I developed 3-day PD series that will include facilitative teaching and student choice. The 3-day PD series will be followed up with quarterly meetings to allow participants the chance to collaborate and share successes and challenges in implementing learner-centered writing instructional strategies. Through quarterly meetings, participants will have the opportunity to receive ongoing support in their implementation of learner-centered writing instructional strategies. The PD series will be called *Facilitating Writing With Student Choices*. I will hold these sessions at the elementary school in August or during the summer when teachers must attend PD sessions. I will invite all fourth-grade writing teachers at the study site. Administrators and specialists will also be invited to attend. The building principal will have the discretion to determine whether fourth-grade writing teachers' attendance is voluntary or mandatory.

I will conduct 3 consecutive days of the initial PD series. Each day will begin at 8:00 am and finish at 3:00 pm with a 1-hour lunch break. My study findings suggest that fourth-grade writing teachers felt the need to be more of a facilitator and allow students more choices in the writing assignments and weekly deadlines along with the choosing to be independent or partner with a peer. To address the needs found in the study, the first day of PD will focus on facilitative teaching. The focus on facilitative teaching on the first day of PD is critical for laying the foundation and providing participants with background knowledge.

On the second day of the PD, participants will engage in student choice activities to deepen their understanding of learner-centered instructional strategies when giving students assignments. At the start of each session, participants will have an opportunity to partner with another participant. Each group will be given two writing compositions, a choice board, and instructions. According to Coppens (2021), choice boards are the simplest ways to implement voice and choice in the classroom. I will model the expectations of the activities and provide an example for each group. Participants will read and discuss each composition and highlight the verbs, nouns, adjectives, punctuation, and complete sentences on the composition paper. Participants will analyze the writing compositions and decide which assignment they will complete as a group based on the writing evaluation from the two compositions. The idea for student choice is to customize the learning experience for each student based on their needs (Herold, 2019). The choice board allows students much-needed flexibility, individuality, and an opportunity to extend their learning. Participants will then share what assignments they chose from the choice board with a shoulder partner or face-to-face group and explain the choice. As a group, participants will discuss the challenges and successes of completing this activity and how to implement the activity using HMH and WFTB curriculum guides. At the end of Day 2, I will provide the participants with several choice boards templates to assist with the following activity for the next day. Participants will bring the HMH and WFTB curriculum and an example of a writing composition for the next day's activity.

On Day 3, participants will find a new partner. I will facilitate the activity and allow participants to discuss what they have learned the day before in the whole group. If participants have questions, I will allow other participants to answer the questions. I will give participants a template of the choice board for the activity. Each participant will have an opportunity to complete two activities or assignments on the template before lunch. I will continue to facilitate while participants are completing the template. After lunch, each group will share their assignments and explain the reason for the assignments. At the end of Day 3, a folder will be created for all participants to share their choice boards with at least four assignments with the group and information provided during the PD.

After the initial 3-day PD series has concluded, I will provide ongoing support to participants in quarterly meetings. The quarterly follow-up meetings are 45 minutes and will take place during the time allotted to professional learning communities. Participants will share and collaborate on the successes and challenges they have faced in implementing learner-centered writing instruction. According to Martin et al. (2019), it is important for participants to share their interpretations of the PD. Participants will also have the opportunity to share choice boards they have created. Someone knowledgeable about the topic must be available to facilitate discussions during ongoing PD and collaboration opportunities (Learning Forward, n.d.). Therefore, I will facilitate the ongoing quarterly meetings. I will invite the ELAR specialist and administrators to attend quarterly follow-up meetings. Quarterly follow-up meetings will continue for the duration of the school year.

Resources, Supports, and Potential Barriers

To conduct this PD, I will need Weimer's (2013) book *Learner-Centered*Teaching, my laptop, a projector, and access to the internet. I will share the Google Slides used in the PD with participants. Additionally, I will need highlighters (various colors), two different writing compositions, one choice board, chart paper, markers, and the preand postassessments. I will ask for an accessible location to hold the PD.

There may be barriers affecting the PD, such as internet outage or technical issues with the internet connection, participants' unwillingness to learn and participate, and the time for quarterly follow-up meetings. To address this, I will make copies of the information for the PD and to ensure internet connection I will ask for access to the campus technology person. By presenting the findings and the overall goal for PD, I can overcome this barrier. The quarterly follow-up meeting will be held during the time allotted for teachers' professional learning communities. Therefore, this will not be a barrier because it is during the school day and not after school, and it is focused on the teachers' needs.

Project Implementation

As the study researcher, I am knowledgeable about the problem and prepared to offer potential solutions. In addition, I have previously taught fourth-grade writing for 8 years. Therefore, I will lead the PD series (see Appendix C) and follow-up meetings. The PD will focus on facilitative teaching and student choices. Participants' ideas and discussions will be shared during the PD. I will closely work with the principal and ELAR specialist when setting up the quarterly follow-up meetings.

As the facilitator of PD, I will create an environment for participants to feel safe and secure to collaborate, reflect, and discuss the writing experiences in their classroom. According to Avdeeva et al. (2021), to create safe and secure atmosphere, an effective facilitator will encourage involvement from the participants and allow time for reflection and discussion. Before the first PD day begins, participants and I will introduce ourselves and share teaching fourth-grade writing experiences. For the next 2 days, teachers will find a partner. As a daily icebreaker, they will discuss what they have learned and what they want to learn in the future to expand facilitative learning and student choices for follow-up meetings.

Activities for the 3-day PD will involve participants interacting and focusing on active learning. Each activity will be meaningful to ensure participants can return to the classroom and apply what they have learned. On the final day of the PD, participants will create a different choice board based on the HMH and WFTB curriculum guides to implement in the classroom.

Project Evaluation Plan

The objectives for this project are for fourth-grade writing teachers to understand and apply the learner-centered instructional strategy of facilitative learning and student choices to their teaching of the writing curriculum. Participants of this study felt the need to become better skilled as facilitators and allow student to make choices on the assignments, weekly deadlines, and formats. Based on the data, participants could not allow student choices due to the district assigning the classwork, or the pacing guide did not allow the flexibility. The main goals for the project are to engage participants in

collaborative conversations about learner-centered instructional strategies with an emphasis on facilitative teaching and allowing student choices. The key stakeholders are the fourth-grade writing teachers.

Evaluation is a systematic process that can be used to learn if the activities are achieving the intended purpose (Adom et al., 2020). Therefore, throughout the implementation of this PD, I will consider if the goals and objectives are being met by using a formative and summative assessment (see Appendix B).

Formative assessment provides immediate feedback to teachers or students to help students learn more effectively. According to Cotton (2017) and Dolin et al. (2018), formative assessment provides teachers and students with information to continue the learning process and regularly assess students' progress. Therefore, I can adjust the instruction to maximize the participants learning. In the PD series, I will utilize the spontaneous formative assessment. According to Dixson and Worrell (2016), spontaneous formative assessment is when a teacher can read the body language of a participant to assess misunderstandings, ask for verbal clarifications or explanations, and check for participant's understanding. It lets me know what is working or what needs improvement.

Additionally, I have created activities that will lead to discussions that will allow me to determine if the goals and objectives have been met. For example, on the second day of the PD, participants will find a partner to read and discuss two writing compositions and select three weekly assignments for each composition. Formative assessments will continue during the quarterly follow-up meetings. I will listen to the

participants' discussions on the challenges and successes of becoming better skilled facilitators and allowing student choices.

Summative assessment is used as a final evaluation whether the goals and objectives have been met (Ahmed et al., 2019; Dolin et al., 2018). I will utilize a survey to determine if the objectives of the 3-day PD series were met. I will administer a preand postsurvey (see Appendix B). In this survey, I will ask participants open-ended questions to determine if they are better prepared to implement the skills as a facilitator and to allow students choices on the assignments. By using the summative evaluation, I intend to determine and measure the findings of what the participants learned (Ahmed et al., 2019).

Evaluating this project will determine if the participants are better prepared to implement the two learner-centered instructional strategies in teaching writing.

Improving fourth-grade writing teachers' instructional practices may affect student writing achievement. In addition, the information from the evaluations may be used to provide more PD on learner-centered instructional strategies.

Project Implications

This project has the potential to benefit fourth-grade writing teachers and students. The 3-day PD series may prepare fourth-grade writing teachers to use learner-centered instructional strategies, which may impact their instruction in writing. For PD to be successful, it must be continuous and ongoing. Therefore, quarterly follow-up meetings will be conducted to allow participants the opportunity to collaborate and discuss successes and challenges in implementing facilitative teaching and student

choices. Also, participants will have the chance to receive ongoing support in implementing learner-centered instructional strategies when teaching writing.

This project study has the potential for positive social change on the local level for fourth-grade teachers, administrators, ELAR specialists, and students. Learner-centered instructional strategies create learning environments that allow students to be active and willing to participate and be accountable for their learning in the classroom (Weimer, 2013). By understanding and analyzing the findings from my study, I learned teachers were unsure on implementing facilitative teaching in the classroom because of state testing and time. Also, teachers were not confident to fully utilize facilitative learning in the classroom. Teachers understood that learner-centered instruction is more beneficial than teacher-centered. In teacher-centered, students do not have the opportunities to develop specific skills such as critical thinking and problem solving. Although, teachers understand the importance of learner-centered instruction, there is a continued teacher-centered method in the classroom.

In addition, other schools within the district may adopt the PD to provide teachers with support in using learner-centered instructional strategies to teach writing. Therefore, I will be available to assist or be a resource to help other schools apply the PD and train people who may facilitate the PD. Learner-centered instruction may help students become active learners and willing participants in their learning. Writing across the grade-level may improve students' communication skills at school, at work, or in a social setting.

Summary

The proposed project developed for this study is a 3-day PD with quarterly follow-up meetings. In Section 3, I discussed the project, rationale for choosing PD as the project genre, and a literature review on the topic of PD. Also, I included the description of the project, described a plan for implementation and evaluation, and reviewed potential project implications. In Section 4, I reflect of the project's strengths and limitations.

Section 4: Reflections and Conclusions

Introduction

The purpose of the basic qualitative study was to explore fourth-grade teachers' perceptions of learner-centered writing instructional strategies and identify best practices that can be shared via PD. The project, which resulted from the findings, was a 3-day PD series with quarterly follow-up meetings that incorporated ideas intended to help fourth-grade writing teachers implement learner-centered writing instructional strategies. In this section, I discuss the strengths and the limitations of my project, and I consider alternative approaches. I also reflect on my growth as a scholar, researcher, and project developer. The section also includes recommendations for future research and a conclusion to the project study.

Project Strengths and Limitations

Strengths

Researchers have shown that the use of learner-centered instructional strategies when teaching writing increases student engagement and leads to students' success in writing (Badjadi, 2018; Graham, 2019; Kaput, 2018; Shen & Troia, 2018). When learner-centered instruction is not used in the classroom, students are less motivated to learn, and they are less likely to progress to proficient writers. The first strength of this project is that it has the potential to improve the way fourth-grade writing teachers teach writing in their classrooms. In creating the project, I considered the barriers fourth-grade writing teachers faced when implementing learner-centered writing instruction and attempted to provide them with the resources and knowledge to implement facilitative teaching and

student choices in their classrooms. I created the project using the data collected during the study, which allowed me to design it with the intent of meeting the need of the fourth-grade writing teachers. Another strength of the project is that it gives fourth-grade writing teachers the time to create choice boards based on student need to implement in their classrooms immediately. Also, it provides an opportunity for ongoing collaboration and supports through follow-up meetings. A final strength of this project is that the leaders of other districts may be able to adapt to it to provide their teachers with PD in learner-centered writing instruction.

Limitations

A limitation of this project is that it does not address all components of learner-centered instruction. Learner-centered teaching is based on five principles: (a) teacher facilitation of learning, (b) teacher-student shared decision-making, (c) use of content to build knowledge and skills, (d) student responsibility for learning, and (e) purpose of evaluation (Weimer, 2013). In developing the project, I focused on facilitating learning and teacher-student shared decision-making. Although I created this project in response to data collected during interviews, it does serve as a limitation. Fourth-grade writing teachers may leave the PD series prepared to implement the learner-centered teaching strategy of facilitative teaching and teacher-student shared decision-making. However, the other three strategies will not be covered in depth. Fourth-grade writing teachers may still feel unprepared to implement the other three learning-centered strategies, and they may require further PD on those strategies after mastering facilitative teaching and

student choice. Another limitation of the project is that it was created with the needs of the study participants in mind. Teachers in other districts may have different needs.

Recommendations for Alternative Approaches

The problem that underpinned this project study was that fourth-grade writing scores at the project site were low. I collected data by interviewing participants. I could have interviewed two campuses with low writing scores and compared the results to gain additional insights. I could have observed fourth-grade teachers teaching writing and reviewed their lesson plans as supplementary data. Instead of using the qualitative approach, I could have designed a mixed-methods study. Instead of interviewing fourth-grade teachers, I could have administered a survey on their knowledge and use of learner-centered writing instruction to determine how and which strategies they were using. Additionally, a questionnaire could have been created to determine if participants had sufficient knowledge about learner-centered instructional strategies to use them in writing instruction effectively. A survey or questionnaire would have allowed a larger sample size and extended my study beyond one campus.

Scholarship, Project Development, and Leadership and Change Scholarship

During the time I spent as a student at Walden University, I grew as a scholar in my ability to conduct and analyze research. I was able to appreciate the challenges and setbacks that occur when conducting research. I learned how to accept critique feedback and find a solution for each setback I encountered during this journey. While learning the different methodologies and research designs, I became more confident as I read more

information and became more skilled as a researcher. In seeking approval of my proposal, I became frustrated and confused. However, as I continued to utilize the resources that were provided to me, it became easier to adjust and find information to assist me in writing the research. I used every resource daily to improve my writing and formatting of the capstone document.

As an educator and a scholar, it is my goal to make a positive contribution to the field of education and to impact the lives of teachers, students, and communities. I am confident that I have enhanced my skills and knowledge as a scholar at Walden University to contribute to positive social change in the field of education. I am committed to using my research skills to address and look for potential solutions to educational problems.

Participating in the doctoral process allowed me to become better equipped to conduct and analyze findings. I learned about the research process and how to design a study effectively. I work in an elementary setting where there is an emphasis in growth in the education field. Before I began at Walden University, my understanding of research process was vague, and I struggled to participate in conversations with my colleagues about research in the educational field. I am confident in my ability to conduct valuable research and contribute to the field of education.

Academic writing was another area I grew during my time at Walden. I did not consider myself a strong writer; therefore, I struggled throughout this process. It took about 3 years to gain approval to undertake the project study. Once I took the initiative to discuss that I needed help and support with my academic writing, I grew tremendously in

this area. I utilized the Writing Center, the Doctoral Capstones, and Grammarly websites to help with my academic writing skills. Also, I learned the importance of asking for help and becoming patient with myself.

Project Development

The opportunity to develop a project based on the findings of my study allowed me to grow in the area of project development. I served as an English as a Second Language lead teacher in the past. I was involved in improving over 200 students' English language and academics performance. I have used assessment data to determine the next steps for the students to enhance in their academics or the English language. However, I have not designed a PD session on how teachers could analyze data to improve English as a Second Language students' academic performance, including English language acquisition. I have always understood that PD should be engaging and based on teachers' needs; therefore, developing this project allowed me to understand the components of a successful PD experience fully. I now understand the value of using data to design PD to ensure that it meets the needs of those it serves. I feel confident in my ability to successfully design and evaluate projects and PD series. The PD session taught me the importance of collecting data to determine the participants' needs. Also, I learned about what effective PD entails. I used this information to create a PD series that I am confident will meet the needs of fourth-grade writing teachers. The experience I gained through this process and the development of the project should help me when I design and facilitate future PD activities.

Leadership and Change

As a student at Walden University, I gained knowledge on how to be an effective leader and inspire change in education. I have served in many leadership roles in my professional career. I have been a mentor and lead teacher. I have led the Advanced Bridge program for gifted and talented students and the science, technology, engineering, and mathematics program on my campus, and I have served as a facilitator for School and Community Observation Protocol Evaluation and the bilingual committees. While completing my project study, I have been able to think critically about promoting positive change and influencing others. I feel better prepared to lead people and encourage them to participate in the leadership and decision-making process.

Also, throughout this process, I gained more confidence as an educational practitioner. I led several professional learning communities in all grade levels (K-8) in analyzing data. I am more knowledgeable about how to prepare teachers to utilize learner-centered strategies. I learned the importance of being a lifelong learner and growing as a practitioner in the educational field.

Reflection on the Importance of the Work

As a teacher, I believe that it is of utmost importance that fourth-grade writing teachers are prepared to teach writing successfully. When teachers use learner-centered strategies to teach writing, they are able to increase students' ability to become lifelong writers and proficient in writing skills (Graham, 2019). When fourth-grade writing teachers' needs are supported and met, they are able to be more successful in the classroom and in implementing learner-centered writing instruction. By listening to

fourth-grade writing teachers, educational researchers can devise strategies to improve writing instruction in the classroom. Through my participation in this project study, I learned to listen and respond to the needs of teachers as part of my broader goal of supporting data-driven and learner-centered instruction in the classroom.

Implications, Applications, and Directions for Future Research

I aimed to explore fourth-grade writing teachers' perspectives on learner-centered writing instruction and identify best practices used in the classroom. Through the data collected in the project study, I have learned that participating fourth-grade writing teachers felt unprepared to implement learner-centered writing instruction in their classrooms. I learned that they preferred to be facilitators, but they were not comfortable allowing students to take control of the classroom. Therefore, by providing the PD to meet the needs of the fourth-grade writing teachers, they may be better prepared to use learner-centered strategies to teach writing. This may increase students' writing skills and help them to become lifelong writers. Also, it may improve teachers' knowledge and teaching skills on learner-centered writing instruction strategies.

This project has the potential to benefit teachers beyond the local level by providing support for all prekindergarten to Grade 5 teachers who are struggling to implement learner-centered writing instruction in their classrooms. Further application of the project might involve offering the PD series to districts around the state. Additional support might be offered to teachers through the modeling of learner-centered writing lessons in the classrooms, and PD could be provided that targets the three learner-centered principles that were not explained in this PD series: (a) teacher-student shared

decision-making, (b) use of content to build knowledge and skills, and (c) multiple approaches to evaluation (Weimer, 2013).

I grounded this project study in Weimer's (2013) learner-centered principles. The literature review was conducted as a part of the study, and the findings could have theoretical implications. The literature review findings support learner-centered instruction as being an effective method for teaching writing (Badjadi, 2020). This may help researchers in devising a new theory regarding the use of learner-centered writing instruction.

Leaders at the project site should conduct continuous research on sustaining learner-centered writing instruction in fourth-grade classrooms and PD. In this study, I explored fourth-grade writing teachers' perspectives on learner-centered writing instruction and the best practices used in the classrooms. Further researchers could explore the effectiveness of learner-centered writing instruction in fourth-grade classrooms. Also, further researchers could conduct observations throughout the school year to ensure that learner-centered instruction has been effectively implemented in the classroom.

Conclusion

Learner-centered writing instruction is crucial to promoting students' writing skills at jobs, in schools, and social interactions. Learner-centered instruction encourages a deep understanding of the content being taught and results in students' academic advancement and engagement in the classroom (Badjadi, 2020; Dole et al., 2016). In preparing students to write, teachers must focus on teaching cognitive strategies to

support writing tasks and emphasize student and teacher cooperation (Demir, 2018). The findings from this study indicated that fourth-grade writing teachers at the study site struggle with becoming more skilled facilitators and allowing students choices.

Understanding the perspectives of fourth-grade writing teachers regarding learner-centered writing instructional strategies is important. The knowledge from this investigation may be useful to educational leaders in helping teachers to successfully implement learner-centered writing instruction in the classroom. Improved writing instruction may benefit students' academic performance, and it may help them to develop into lifelong writers. The recommendations in this capstone for changes to instructional strategies, writing curriculums, or support services offered, if implemented, may support improvements to students' writing.

References

- Adom, D., Mensah, J., & Dake, D. (2020). Test, measurement, and evaluation:

 Understanding and use of the concepts in education. *International Journal of Evaluation and Research in Education*, 9(1). 109-119.

 https://doi.org/10.11591/ijere.v9i1.20457
- Ahmed, F., Ali, S., & Shah, R. (2019). Exploring variation in summative assessment:

 Language teachers' knowledge of students' formative assessment and effect on their summative assessment. *Bulletin of Education and Research*, 41(2). 109-119.

 https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1229441.pdf
- Alanazi, S. (2016). Comparison for curriculum ideologies. *American Research Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences*, 2, 1-10. https://doi.org/10.21694/2378-7031.16021
- Applebee, A., & Langer, J. (2016). A snapshot of writing instruction in middle schools and high schools. *English Journal*, 100(6), 14-27.

 https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ931760
- Arteaga-Lara, H. (2018). Using the process-genre approach to improve fourth-grade EFL learners' paragraph writing. *Latin American Journal of Content and Language Integrated Learning*, 10(2), 217-244. https://doi.org/10.5294/laclil.2017.10.2.3
- Asaro-Saddler, K. (2016). Using evidence-based practices to teach writing to children with autism spectrum disorders. *Preventing School Failures: Alternative Education for Children and Youth, 60*(1), 79-85. https://doi.org/10.1080/1045988x.2014.981793

- Avdeeva, I., Shutova, O., Adonina, L., & Kokodey, T. (2021). Facilitative approach to teaching and learning. In *Advances in social science, education, and humanities research* (Vol. 598, pp. 537-541): *Proceedings of the 7th International Conference on Social Science and Higher Education (ICSSHE 2021)*. Atlantis Press. https://doi.org/10.2991/assehr.k.211122.150
- Badjadi, N. (2020). Learner-centered English language teaching: Premises, practices and prospects. *Journal of Education: Language Learning in Education, 8*(1). https://doi.org/10.22492/ije.8.1.01
- Barrett, A., Truckenmiller, A., & Eckert, T. L. (2020). Performance feedback during writing instruction: A cost-effective analysis. *School Psychology*, *35*(3), 193-200. https://doi.org/10.1037/spq0000356
- Beveridge, L. (2019). What are we going to do about writing? The "neglected R."

 **Journal of Professional Learning, 2019(Semester 1), 1-15.

 **https://cpl.asn.au/journal/semester-1-2019/what-are-we-going-to-do-about-writing-the-neglected-r*
- Billups, F. (2021). Interview protocols. In *Qualitative data collection tools: Design, development, and applications* (pp. 36-87). Sage publications. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781071878699
- Boudjelal, M. (2019). The significance of theoretical foundations in enhancing teaching practices: Teachers' perceptions and use of learner-centered approach in EFL classrooms. *Arab World English Journal*, *1*, 65-77.

 https://doi.org/10.24093/awej/chiefl.6

- Bowles, F. A., & Pearman, C. J. (Eds.) (2017). Self-efficacy in action: Tales from the classroom for teaching, learning, and professional development. Rowan & Littlefield. https://philpapers.org/rec/BOWSIA
- Brindle, M., Graham, S., Harris, K., & Herbert, M. (2016). Third and fourth-grade teacher's classroom practices in writing: A national survey. *Reading and writing*, 29(5), 929-954. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-015-9604-x
- Brown, C., & Militello, M. (2016). Principal's perceptions of effective professional development in schools. *Journal of Educational Administration*, *54*(6), 703-726. https://doi.org/10.1108/JEA-09-2014-0109
- Brown, K. (2003). From teacher-centered to learner-centered curriculum: Improving learning in diverse classrooms. *Education*, *124*(1), 49-54. https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/From-Teacher-Centered-to-Learner-Centered-Improving-Brown/36baa326eee1ca177196c0fb00809c8364b192c7
- Buckner, J. (2012). Write from the beginning and beyond: Expository/Informative. *Thinking Maps*.
- Burroughs, M., & Barkauskas, N. (2017). Educating the whole child: Social-emotional learning and ethics education. *Ethics and Education*, *12*(2), 218-232. https://doi.org/10.1080/17449642.2017.1287388
- Cheung, Y., & Jang, H. (2019). Teaching writing to elementary school students: An activity theory perspective. *Irish Educational Studies*, *38*(4), 451-466. https://doi.org/10.1080/03323315.2019.1645720.
- Coker, D., & Lewis, W. (2008). Beyond writing next: A discussion of writing research

- and instructional uncertainty. *Harvard Educational Review*, 78(1), 231-251. https://doi.org/10.17763/haer.78.1.275qt3622200317h
- Coppens, K. (2021). Engaging and empowering students through choice breadcrumb.

 *Science Scope, 45(1). https://www.nsta.org/science-scope/science-scope-septemberoctober-2021/engaging-and-empowering-students-through-choice
- Cotton, D. (2017). Teachers' use of formative assessment. *The Delta Kappa Gamma Bulletin: International Journal for Professional Educators*, 83(3), 39-51.

 https://www.dkg.org/DKGDocs/2017_Jour_83-3_Systems-to-Address-Quality-Teaching.pdf
- Creswell, J., & Poth, C. (2017). *Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches* (4th ed.). Sage publications.
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2017). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches. Sage publications.
- Curry, K. A., Mania-Singer, J., Harris, E., & Richardson, S. (2018). Teacher collaborative action research: The complexity of professional development in rural and alternative school environments. *Journal of School Leadership*, 28(2), 173–201. https://doi.org/10.1177/105268461802800202
- Curtis, G. (2017). The impact of teacher efficacy and beliefs on writing instruction. *Delta Kappa Gamma Bulletin, 84*(1), 17-24.

 https://www.dkg.is/static/files/skjol_landsamband/bulletin_grein_jona.pdf
- Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). Teacher education around the world: What can we learn from international practice? *European Journal of Teacher Education*, 40(3), 1-19.

https://doi.org/10.1080/02619768.2017.1315399

- Darsih, E. (2018). Learner-centered teaching: What makes it effective. *Indonesian EFL Journal*, *4*(1). 33-42. https://doi.org/10.25134/ieflj.v4i1.796
- Demir, S. (2018). The relation between the awareness level of writing strategies and writing self-efficacy. *International Education Studies*, 11(5), 59. https://doi.org/10.5539/ies.v11n5p59
- Dixson, D., & Worrell, F. (2016). Formative and Summative Assessment in the Classroom. *Theory Into Practice*, 55, 153-159.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/00405841.2016.1148989
- Dole, S., Bloom, L., & Kowalske, K. (2016). Transforming pedagogy: Changing perspectives from teacher-centered to learner-centered. *Interdisciplinary Journal of Problem-Based Learning*, 10(1), 45-58. https://doi.org/10.7771/1541-5015.1538
- Dolin, J., Black, P., Harlen, W., & Tiberghien, A. (2018). Exploring relations between formative and summative assessment. *Transforming Assessment*, *4*. 53-80. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-63248-3
- Duros, K. (2015). *Collaborative inquiry groups to improve teacher practice and student engagement*. https://reachinstitute.reach.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/Kara-Duros-Action-Research-Final-.pdf
- English, F. (2006). Encyclopedia of educational leadership and administration. *Theories of Learning*. Sage publications. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781412939584.n338
 Flachmann, M. (1994). Teaching in the twenty-first century. *Teaching Professor*, 8(3), 1-

- Flick, U. (2018). Charting the routes. In *The sage handbook of qualitative data Collection* (pp. 1-2). Sage publications. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781526416070.n1
- Ghufron, M. (2016). Process-genre approach, product approach and students' self-esteem in teaching writing. *Indonesian EFL Journal*: Journal of ELT, Linguistics and Literature, *2*(1), 37-54.

 http://ejournal.kopertais4.or.id/mataraman/index.php/efi/article/view/1925
- Gilbert, J., & Graham, S. (2010). Teaching writing to elementary students in grades 4-6:

 A national survey. *The Elementary School Journal*, 110(4), 494-518.

 https://doi.org/10.1086/651193
- Goodwin, A., Smith, L., Souto-Manning, M., Charuvu, R., Tan, M., Reed, R., & Taveras, L. (2014). What should teacher educators know and be able to do? Perspectives from practicing teacher educators. *Journal of Teacher Educator*, 65(4), 284-302. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022487114535266
- Graham, S. (2018). Introduction to conceptualizing writing. *Educational Psychologist*, 53(4). https://doi.org/10.1080/00461520.2018.1514303
- Graham, S. (2019). Changing how writing is taught. *Review of Research in Education*, 43, 277-303. https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732X18821125
- Graham, S., & Hall, T. (2016). Writing and writing difficulties from primary grades to college: Introduction to the special issue. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, *39*(1), 3-4. https://doi.org/10.1177/0731948715592154
- Graham, S., & Harris, K. (2016). A path to better writing: Evidence-based practices in the

- classroom. *The Reading Teacher*, *69*(4), 359-365. https://doi.org/10.1002/trtr.1432.
- Graham, S., Harris, K., & Beard, K. (2019). Teaching writing to young African American male students using evidence-based practices. *Reading & Writing Quarterly*, 35(1), 19-29. https://doi.org/10.1080/10573569.2018.1535775
- Graham, S., McKeown, D., Kiuhara, S., & Harris, K. (2012). A meta-analysis of writing instruction for students in the elementary grades. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 104(4), 879. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0029185
- Graham, S., & Perin, D. (2007). What we know, what we still need to know: Teaching adolescents to write. *Scientific Studies of Reading*, 11(4), 313-335. https://doi.org/10.1080/10888430701530664
- Graham, S., & Rijlaarsdam, G. (2016). Writing education around the globe: Introduction and call for a new global analysis. *Reading and Writing*, *29*(5), 781-792. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-016-9640-1
- Graham, S., & Sandmel, K. (2011). The process writing approach: A meta-analysis.

 Journal of Educational Research, 104, 396-407.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/00220671.2010.488703
- Grunke, M., Wilbert, J., Tsiriotakis, I., & Agirregoikoa, A. (2017). Improving the length and quality of texts written by fourth-graders with learning disabilities through a peer-tutoring graphic organizing strategy. *Insights into Learning Disabilities, 14* (2), 167-188. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1164946.pdf
- Hanewicz, C., Platt, A., & Arendt, A. (2017). Creating a learner-centered teaching

- environment using student choice in assignments. *Distance Education, 38*(3), 273-287. https://doi.org/10.1080/01587919.2017.1369349
- Harris, A., & Jones, M. (2019). Teacher leadership and educational change. *School Leadership & Management*, 39(2). 123-126. https://doi.org/10.1080/13632434.2019.1574964
- Haskey, A., Miller, K., & Foxworth, L. (2020). Combining universal design for learning and self-regulated strategy development to bolster writing instruction.

 Intervention in School and Clinic, 56(1), 22-28.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1053451220910733
- Henson, K. (2003). Foundations for learner-centered education: A knowledge base.

 **Education, 124(1), 5. https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Foundations-for-Learner-Centered-Education%3A-A-Base-Henson/a88246ce7ffdf2812c77f536bdc10b6afbd8cf63
- Herold, B. (2019). What is personalized learning? *Education Week*.

 https://www.edweek.org/technology/what-is-personalized-learning/2019/11
- Hodges, T., Wright, K., & McTigue, E. (2019). What do middles grade preservice teachers believe about writing and writing instruction? *Research in Middle Level Education*, 42(2), 1-15. https://doi.org/10.1080/19404476.2019.1565508
- Hsiang, T., Graham, S., & Yang, Y. (2020). Teacher's practices and beliefs about teaching writing: A comprehensive survey of grades 1 to 3 teachers. *Reading and Writing 33*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-020-10050-4
- Indrilla, N., & Ciptaningrum, D. (2018). An approach in teaching writing skills: Does it

offer a new insight in enhancing students' writing ability. *LLT Journal: A Journal on Language and Language Teaching*, 21(2), 124-133.

https://doi.org/10.24071/llt.v21i2.1036

- Jagaiah, T., Howard, D., & Olinghous, N. (2019). Writer's checklist: A procedural support for struggling writers. *The Reading Teacher*, *73*(1), 103-110. https://doi.org/10.1002/trtr.1802
- Johnson, M. (2008) S. Graham, C. A. MacArthur, & J. Fitzgerald (eds.) Best practice in writing instruction. *Reading and Writing*, 22, 373-374. (2009).
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-008-9121-2
- Kadmiry, M. (2021). The comparison between the process-oriented approach and the product-oriented approach in teaching writing. Arab World English Journal, *12* (1), 198-214. https://doi.org/10.24093/awej/vol12no1.14
- Kaput, K. (2018). Evidence for student-centered learning. *Education Evolving*, 1-26. https://www.educationevolving.org/files/Evidence-for-Student-Centered-Learning.pdf
- Keen, J. (2017). Teaching the Writing Process. *Changing English*, 24(4), 372-385. https://doi.org/10.1080/1358684X.2017.1359493
- Kent, A., & Brannan, L. (2016). Teaching newly adopted writing standards: The impact of attitude and efficacy. *Literacy Practice & Research*, 41(3), 9-16.
- Kohnen, A., Caprino, K., Crane, S., & Townsend, J. (2019). Where is the writing teacher? Preservice teachers' Perspectives on the teaching of writing. *Writing & Pedagogy*, 11(2), 285-310. https://doi.org/10.1558/wap.37278

- Koster, M., Bouwer, R., & van den Bergh, H. (2017). Professional development of teachers in the implementation of a strategy-focused writing intervention program
 81 for elementary students. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 49, 1–20.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2016.10.002
- Lane, J. (2018). Lived experience of new faculty: Nine stages of development toward learner-centered practice. *Journal of the Scholarship of Teaching and Learning*, 18(3), 1-25. https://doi.org/10.14434/josotl.v18i3.23373
- Learning Forward. (n.d.). Definition of professional development.

 https://learningforward.org/standards/#:~:text=Standards%20for%20Professional

 %20Learning%20is_leadership%2C%20and%20improved%20student%20results.
- Lee, R. E. (2018). Breaking down barriers and building bridges: Transformative practices in community- and school-based urban teacher preparation. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 69(2), 118-126. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022487117751127
- Lembke, E., Deno, S. L., & Hall, K. (2003). Identifying an indicator of growth in early writing proficiency for elementary school students. *Assessment for Effective Intervention*, 28(3-4), 23-35. https://doi.org/10.1177/073724770302800304
- Listyani. (2018). Promoting academic writing students' skills through "process writing" strategy. *Advances in Language and Literary Studies*, *9*(4), 173. https://doi.org/10.7575/aiac.alls.v.9n.4p.173
- Louws, M., Meirink, J., van Veen, K. & van Driel, J. (2018). Understanding teachers' professional learning goals from their current professional concerns. *Teachers and Teaching: Theory and Practice*, *24* (1), 63-80.

https://doi.org/10.1080/13540602.2017.1383237

- MacArthur, C., Graham, S., & Fitzgerald, J. (Eds.). (2016). *Handbook of writing*research. Guilford Press. https://library.wur.nl/WebQuery/titel/2103956

 Makovec, D. (2018). The teacher's role and professional development. *International*Journal of Cognitive Research in Science, Engineering and Education, 6(2).

 https://doi.org/10.5937/ijcrsee1802033m
- Martin, L., Kragler, S., Quatroche, D., & Bauserman, K. (2019). Transforming Schools:

 The power of teachers' input in professional development. *Journal of education*Research and Practice, 9(1), 179-188.

 https://doi.org/10.5590/JERAP.2019.09.1.13
- Martinez, J., Lopez-Diaz, A., & Perez, E. (2020). Using Process Writing in the Teaching of English as a Foreign Language. *Online Submission*, *4*(1), 49-61. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED603410
- Matherson, L., & Windle, T. (2017). What do teachers want from their professional development? Four emerging themes. *The Delta Kappa Gamma Bulletin*, 83(3), 28-32. https://www.dkg.org/DKGDocs/2017_Jour_83-3_Systems-to-Address-Quality-Teaching.pdf
- McGregor, S. (2018). Research methodologies. In understanding and evaluating research (pp. 21-50). Sage publications. https://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9781071802656
- Mehr, H. (2017). The impact of product and process approach on Iranian EFL learners' writing ability and their attitudes toward writing skill. *International Journal of English Linguistics*, 7(2), 158-166. https://doi.org/10.5539/ijel.v7n2p158

- Mertens, D. (2018). Ethics of qualitative data collection. In *The sage handbook of qualitative data collection* (pp. 33-48). Sage publications. https://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9781526416070.n3
- Mohan, P., Lingam, G., & Chand, D. (2017). Teachers' perceptions of the impact of professional development on learning and teaching in a developing nation.
 Australian Journal of Teacher Education, 42(11), 18–33.
 https://doi.org/10.14221/ajte.2017v42n11.2
- Mustafa, B., & Pacarizi, Y. (2021). Exploring teachers' perceptions of professional development: The case of Kosova. *Journal of Language and Linguistic Studies*, 17(3), 1210-1224. https://doi.org/10.52462/jlls.86
- Myers, J., Scales, R., Grisham, D., Wolsey, T., Dismuke, S., Smetana, L., Dismuke, S., Yoder, K. K., Ikpeze, C., Ganske, K., & Martin, S. (2016). What about writing? A national exploratory study of writing instruction in teacher preparation programs. *Literacy Research and Instruction*, 55(4), 309-330.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/19388071.2016.1198442
- National Center for Education Statistics. (2012). The nation's report card: Writing 2011. https://nces.ed.gov/nationsreportcard/pdf/main2011/2012470.pdf
- Nicholas, S. (2018). John Locke & Education. *John Locke & Education-Research*Starters Education, 1-6.
- Pacello, J. (2019). Cultivating a process approach to writing: Student experiences in a developmental course. *Journal of the Scholarship of Teaching and Learning*, 19(2), 187-197. https://doi.org/10.14434/josotl.v19i1.23786

- Parker, F., Novak, J., & Bartell, T. (2017). To engage students, give them meaningful choices in the classroom. https://doi.org/10.1177/0031721717734188
- Parr, J., & Jesson, R. (2016). Mapping the landscape of writing instruction in New Zealand primary schools. *Reading and writing*, *29*(5). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-015-9589-5
- Paulick, J., Myers, J., Quinn, A., Couch, L., Dunkerly-Bean, J., Robbins, H., Sigler, H., & Ward-Parsons, A. (2019). A window into practice: Examining elementary writing methods instruction. *The Journal of Writing Teacher Education*, *6*(1). https://scholarworks.wmich.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1176&context=wte
- Philippakos, Z., & Fitzpatrick, E. (2018). A proposed tier model of assessment in writing instruction: Supporting all student-writers. *Insights into Learning Disabilities*, 15(2), 149-173. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1203399.pdf
- Pinnell, G., & Fountas, I. (1998). Word matters: Teaching phonics and spelling in the reading and writing classroom. Westport, CT: Heineman.
- Plessis, E. (2020). Student teachers' perceptions, experiences, and challenges regarding learner-centered teaching. *South African Journal of Education, 40*(1). https://doi.org/10.15700/saje.v40n1a1631
- Ray, A., Graham, S., Houston, J., & Harris, K. (2016). Teachers use of writing to support students' learning in middle school: A national survey in the United States.

 *Reading and writing, 29(5). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-015-9602-z
- Rietdijk, S., van den Bergh, H., van Weijen, D., & Rijlaarsdam, G. (2018). Teaching writing in primary education: Classroom practice, time, teachers' belief, and

- skills. *Journal of Educational Psychology, 110*(5), 640-663. https://doi.org/10.1037/edu0000237
- Roulston, K., & Choi, M. (2018). Qualitative interviews. In *The sage handbook of qualitative data collection* (pp. 233-249). Sage publication. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781526416070.n15
- Sancar, R., Atal, D., & Deryakulu, D. (2021). A new framework for teachers' professional development. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, *101*, 103305. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2021.103305
- Sekulich, K. (2018). Student-centered instructional strategies. *Lutheran Education Journal*, 6-11.
- Shen, M., & Troia, G. (2018). Evidence-based practices to improve expository writing performance of students with learning disabilities: Strategy instruction vs. genre study. *Perspectives on Language and Literacy*, 44(2), 10-16.
- Shorten, A., & Smith, J. (2017). Mixed methods research: Expanding the evidence base. *Evid Based Nurs.*, 20(3), 74-75. https://doi.org/10.1136/eb-2017-102699
- Simmerman, S., Howard, S., Pierce, L., Peterson, N., Morrison, T., Korth, B., Billen, M., & Shumway, J. (2012). Elementary teachers' perceptions of process writing.

 Literacy Research and Instruction, 51(4), 292-307.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/19388071.2011.557764
- Sims, S., & Fletcher-Wood, H. (2021). Identifying the characteristics of effective teacher professional development: a critical review. *School Effectiveness and School Improvement*, 32(1), 47-63. https://doi.org/10.1080/09243453.2020.1772841

- Smedt, F., & Keer, H. (2018). An analytic description of an instructional writing program combining explicit writing instruction and peer-assisted writing. *Journal of Writing research*, 10(2), 225-277. https://doi.org/10.17239/jowr-2018.10.02.04
- Smith, H., Crim, C., & Bos, S. (2019). Educator perceptions of a schoolwide writing intervention implementation: Implications for practice. *Preventing School Failure*, *63*(1), 12-23. https://doi.org/10.1080/1045988x.2018.1456401
- Smith, R., Ralston, N., Naegele, Z., & Waggoner, J. (2020) Team teaching and learning:

 A model of effective professional development for teachers. *The Professional Educator*, 43(1), 80-90. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1276114.pdf
- Soysal, Y., & Radmard, S. (2017). An exploration of Turkish teachers' attributions to barriers faced within learner-centered teaching. *Educational Studies*, *43*(2), 186-209. https://doi.org/10.1080/03055698.2016.1248903
- Starkey, L. (2019). Three dimensions of student-centered education: A framework for policy and practice. *Critical Studies in Education*, 60(3), 375-390. https://doi.org/10.1080/17508487.2017.1281829
- Stefaniak, J., & Tracey, M. (2015). An exploration of student experiences with learner-centered instructional strategies. *Contemporary Educational Technology*, *6*(2), 95-112. https://doi.org/10.30935/cedtech/6142
- Technical Digest. (2018). State of Texas Assessment and Academic Readiness, 4, 1-47.

 https://tea.texas.gov/student-assessment/testing/student-assessment-

 overview/technical-digest-2018-2019
- Vygotsky, L. S. (1978). Mind in society: The development of higher psychological

- processes. Harvard University Press.
- Wang, E., & Matsumura, L. (2019). Text-based writing in elementary classrooms:

 Teachers' conceptions and practice. *Read Write*, *32*, 405-438

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s111145-018-9860-7
- Weimer, M. (2003). Focus on learning, transform teaching. *Change: The Magazine of Higher Learning*, 35(5). 48-54. https://doi.org/10.1080/00091380309604119
- Weimer, M. (2013). *Learner-centered teaching: Five changes to practice*. John Wiley & Sons.
- Whitney, R. (2020, January). Teach Big: Home of the writing academy. https://teachbig.com/
- Willig, C., & Rogers, W. (2017). The SAGE Handbook of qualitative research in psychology. SAGE Publications Ltd. https://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9781526405555
- Yoon, S. A., Miller, K., Richman, T., Wendel, D., Schoenfeld, I., Anderson, E., & Shim, J. (2020). Encouraging collaboration and building community in online asynchronous professional development: Designing for social capital.

 *International Journal of Computer-Supported Collaborative Learning, 15(3), 351–371. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11412-020-09326-2
- Zide, L., & Mokhele, M. (2018). Enlisting on teacher professional development:
 Reflections of teachers' experiences. *Journal of Social Sciences and Humanities*,
 15(4). 36-47.

Appendix A: The Project

Purpose	This professional development series was created to address the needs of fourth-grade writing teachers in implementing learner-centered instructional strategies in writing. The purpose of this project is to provide fourth-grade writing teachers with information and strategies such as facilitative teaching and students choice.
Target/audience	The target audience is fourth-grade writing teachers. Administrators and ELAR specialists will be invited to attend.
Goals/Objectives	Objectives: Participants will understand and apply facilitative teaching and utilize choice boards for students.
	Goals: Participants will discuss learner-centered instructional strategies such as facilitative teaching and students' choice in assignments, deadlines, and independent or group work. Participants will create choice boards to use in the classroom and apply the skills to become more as a facilitator.
Evaluations	There will be two evaluation assessments, formative and summative. Formative assessment will be the pre-assessment, which will be completed at the beginning of the first PD series and discussed throughout the PD series. Summative assessment (post-assessment) will be completed and submitted at the end of the third series.
Resources/materials	Highlighters Internet connection Laptop HMH WFTB Chart paper 4 compositions

A.E. 1: 1 C. 11 (ECL.)
4 English as a Second language (ESL)
compositions
12 shapes:
4 circles
4 hearts
4 squares
Projector
Handouts
Copies of Weimer pages 70-84, 147-165

Formative Assessment

Pre-Assessment

*	Required
1.	Name
2.	What is learner-centered? *
3.	Provide two examples of learner-centered instructional strategies in your classroom?
4.	How does learner-centered benefit students in writing? *

	hat is facilitative teaching? *
Pro	ovide two ways of how you facilitate in the classroom? *

Summative Assessment

Post Assessment

	* R	equired
	1.	Name: *
	2.	What is learner-centered? *
	3.	Provide two examples of learner-centered instructional strategies in your classroom?
	_	
4.	Н	ow does learner-centered benefit students in writing? *
	_	

Provide tw	o ways of h	ow you fac	cilitate in the	e classroom?) *	

Appendix C: Professional Development: 3-Day Agenda

Day 1

Tr'	A 11 11
Time	Activity
8:00-8:30 am	Sign-in and breakfast
8:30-9:00 am	Welcome, introductions and partnership
9:00-9:30 am	Warm-up activity (Listening)
9:30-9:45 am	Goals and objectives
9:45-10:00 am	Pre-Assessment
10:00-10:15 am	What is Facilitative Learning?
10:15-10:30 am	Break
10:30-11:00 am	Reading excerpts and highlighting
11:00-11:15 am	Discussion
11:15-12:15 pm	Facilitative Activity
12:15-1:15 pm	Lunch
1:15-2:15 pm	Partner and group teaching
2:15-3:00 pm	Reflections, successes, and challenges

Day 2

Time	Activity
8:00-8:30 am	Sign in and breakfast
8:30-9:00 am	Recap (reflection)
9:00-9:15 am	Goals/objectives
9:15-10:00	Composition Activity
10:00-10:30 am	Observation/group discussion
10:30-10:45 am	Break
10:45-11:15 am	What are choice boards?
11:15-12:15 pm	Creating choice boards
12:15-1:15 pm	Lunch
1:15-1:30 pm	Discussion (choice boards)
1:30-2:30 pm	Continuation of creating choice boards
2:30-3:00 pm	Reflections/discussions

Day 3

Time	Activity
8:00-8:30 am	Sign in and breakfast
8:30-9:00 am	Recap (reflection)
9:00-9:15 am	Goals/objectives
9:15-10:00	HMH/WFTB Activity
10:00-10:30 am	Partner Work
10:30-10:45 am	Break
10:45-11:15 am	Creating choice boards
11:15-12:15 pm	Lunch
12:15-1:15 pm	Discussion (choice boards)
1:15-1:30 pm	Continuation of creating choice boards
1:30-2:30 pm	Sharing/uploading choice boards
2:30-3:00 pm	Reflections/Challenges/Successes

Appendix D: Invitation

Dear Educator,

I am a doctoral student at the Walden University in Minneapolis, Minnesota, conducting a research study examining learner-centered instructional strategies in writing. The purpose of this study is to explore fourth-grade writing teachers' perceptions on learner-centered writing instruction strategies and identify best practices that can be shared via professional development.

You should be aware that you are free to decide not to participate or to withdraw at any time during this study.

The semistructured interview questions will be the only data collected in this study, and it is designed to be completed in less than an hour and a half. The semistructured interview will be conducted on Zoom or Google Meets. The interviews will be recorded, and a consent form will be created to inform you of using a recording device.

There are no known risks associated with participation in this study. There is no direct benefit, in the form of compensation, for participation in this study. However, your participation will help teachers understand the importance of learner-centered writing instruction strategies and identifying best practices to increase students' writing performance.

Your data will be kept confidential, and the study will pose no risk to your privacy. The data collected from the study is for educational purposes and will be published in aggregated form. The study records and collected data will be kept secure and

confidential. I would be happy to share the results and findings after the research has been concluded. After five years, the data will be destroyed.

Do not hesitate to ask questions about the study before participating or during the study. I can be contacted by email at [redacted].

Regards, April Townsend Doctoral Student Walden University

Appendix E: Interview Questions

- 1. What does learner (student) centered mean to you?
 - a) Is it done in your class? If so, how/explain?
- 2. What learning environment do you create that motivates students to accept responsibility for learning writing?
- 3. How do you support students learning in writing?
- 4. What is the balance of power to you as a fourth-grade writing teacher? Or -Do you or the student decide on what the students will learn?
 - a) What criteria do you adhere to when you or the student decides on what is being taught?
- 5. How do you share decision-making with students in writing?
- 6. What is your role as a fourth-grade writing teacher?
- 7. If students are taking charge of their learning (writing), do they need you more or less?
 - a) What happens when they need you during instruction or small group?
 - b) How many of your students take charge of their learning (writing)?
 - c) Do you think these students will perform below average, average, or above average? Why?
- 8. What are your classroom procedures or process when teaching writing?
- 9. In your own words, what is active learning?
- 10. How are you covering all the content within the fourth-grade writing curriculum?
 - a) Is it beneficial to the students to cover the content? Why?

- b) Are the students able to grasp the concept and apply it in their writing?
- 11. How are you teaching learning strategies in writing?
- 12. What processes are you using to ensure a balance between covering the content and teaching the learning strategies?
- 13. In writing, do you utilize self and peer assessment skills? If so, when and how is it used/done in your classroom?
- 14. Describe your vision in teaching writing.
- 15. What professional development did you participate in or attend in the last three years?
 - a) How did you apply what you learn in the classroom?
- 16. Do you allow students to choose their assignments?
 - a) Why or why not?
- 17. Do you prefer teacher-centered or student-centered instruction?
 - a) Why did you choose this?

Appendix F: Research Question 1 Open Coding and Interview Excerpts

Open code	Transcript excerpt
Learner-centered	TB and TE: The lesson should be centered around the
	students and their specific needs.
	TI: Learner-centered means that the majority of that lesson
	the students are doing the talking and the doing because
	like they say, whoever is doing the talking or whoever is
	actually doing the task is actually doing the learning.
	TD: As a teacher knowing that each child learns differently. Each child is on a different level.
Learning environment	TB: Using a growth mindset where they can see and track
	their gains so that at the end, they feel ownership over all the growth that they make.
Shared decision/Taking	TG: When students are taking charge of their own learning,
charge	they do need more guidance at first since it is something new to them.
Teachers' role/vision	TB: My role as a fourth-grade writing teacher is to assist
	them in developing a writing style.
Active learning	TA, Active learning is actively learning.
	TB: Active learning is when the students are actively
	engaged and taking ownership of what they're being
	taught when they're engaged in a conversation amongst each other.
	TD: Active learning is where the kids are doing something to promote learning.
Choice	TG: Students are able to make a decision about what they
	will write about using writers' choice board or menu.
	However, students do not have choice when learning the
	foundation (grammar) part of the instruction.
Self/Peer assessment	TB: You know there is a peer review system where I have
	conferences with my kids about their writing.
	And I like to give them examples of what good writing
	looks like, how it was derived, where it came from, what made it good, really?
	TC: Students are given rubrics or checklists to evaluate each
	other or themselves.
	TD: Students cannot assess themselves or peers, if they are
	weak writers.

Appendix G: Research Question 2 Open Coding and Interview Excerpts

Open code	Transcript excerpt
Content	TD: When grade levels are not vertically aligned, it makes it difficult at the beginning of the year for kids to write a simple sentence. Therefore, it is difficult for them to write a composition.
Balance of power	TB: I support student learning and writing by trying to start with the fundamentals with starting with the basics of teaching of grammar. I'm using a resource called Write from the Beginning which really breaks down the writing process and allows kids to put their thoughts on paper and it translates their thoughts into deeper concepts over time. TB: I take suggestions from the students but also keeping in mind that yes, you do still have to learn the basics and there will be topics that you won't necessarily be familiar with.
Best practice	TC: We must still follow the pacing guide and be sure it is all TEK (standards) based.TB: I'm teaching learning strategies through the use of Write from the Beginning and through the use of going over grammar and grammar rules prior to the lesson.
	TC: Strategies are taught in steps, through guided lessons, and through corrective feedback. Brain storming, organizing thoughts, using blank graphic organizers to write in the correct format.
Professional	TB: Due to Covid, I have been to one PD-8 traits of writing
development	professional development.
Monitor/Adjust	TD: So just making sure that that they you know they know the steps to the writing process and how important one step is to the next step so that they can gradually move to a final product.
M , TEK T	a Especial Viceryladae and Chille DD = mafassional

Note. TEK = Texas Essential Knowledge and Skills; PD = professional

development.